Published for SISSA by 🖄 Springer

RECEIVED: March 2, 2023 REVISED: June 30, 2023 ACCEPTED: June 30, 2023 PUBLISHED: July 13, 2023

# Ensemble averaging in JT gravity from entanglement in Matrix Quantum Mechanics

Gabriele Di Ubaldo<sup>a</sup> and Giuseppe Policastro<sup>b</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Université Paris-Saclay, CNRS, CEA, Institut de Physique Théorique, 91191, Gif-sur-Yvette, France

<sup>b</sup>Laboratoire de Physique de l'École Normale Supérieure, ENS, Université PSL, CNRS, Sorbonne Université, Université de Paris, F-75005 Paris, France

E-mail: gabriele.diubaldo@ipht.fr, giuseppe.policastro@ens.fr

ABSTRACT: We consider the generalization of a matrix integral with arbitrary spectral curve  $\rho_0(E)$  to a 0+1D theory of matrix quantum mechanics (MQM). Using recent techniques for 1D quantum systems at large-N, we formulate a hydrodynamical effective theory for the eigenvalues. The result is a simple 2D free boson BCFT on a curved background, describing the quantum fluctuations of the eigenvalues around  $\rho_0(E)$ , which is now the large-N limit of the quantum expectation value of the eigenvalue density operator  $\hat{\rho}(E)$ .

The average over the ensemble of random matrices becomes a quantum expectation value. Equal-time density correlations reproduce the results (including non-perturbative corrections) of random matrix theory. This suggests an interpretation of JT gravity as dual to a *one-time-point* reduction of MQM.

As an application, we compute the Rényi entropy associated to a bipartition of the eigenvalues. We match a previous result by Hartnoll and Mazenc for the c = 1 matrix model dual to two-dimensional string theory and extend it to arbitrary  $\rho_0(E)$ . The hydrodynamical theory provides a clear picture of the emergence of spacetime in two dimensional string theory. The entropy is naturally finite and displays a large amount of short range entanglement, proportional to the microcanonical entropy. We also compute the reduced density matrix for a subset of n < N eigenvalues.

KEYWORDS: 2D Gravity, AdS-CFT Correspondence, Black Holes, Matrix Models

ARXIV EPRINT: 2301.02259





## Contents

1	Introduction and motivation		1
	1.1	Overview and results	4
<b>2</b>	Quantum hydrodynamics of random matrix eigenvalues		
	2.1	Eigenvalues as fermions	6
	2.2	Effective hydrodynamics of the eigenvalue density $\rho(E)$	8
	2.3	2D CFT for the quantum fluctuations of $\rho(E)$	11
3	Spectral correlations and entanglement		15
	3.1	Spectral correlations	15
		3.1.1 Non perturbative corrections to density of eigenvalues $\langle \rho(E) \rangle$	16
		3.1.2 The ramp and plateau in $\langle \rho(E_1)\rho(E_2) \rangle$	17
	3.2	Entanglement entropy	19
		3.2.1 Emergence of spacetime in 2D string theory	23
	3.3	Reduced density matrix for $n < N$ eigenvalues	24
4	Op	en questions and future work	26

#### 1 Introduction and motivation

Random Matrix Models have been studied for a long time, as they provide a powerful computational tool and a great source of insight with many applications in different fields, from nuclear physics to condensed matter to high-energy physics.<sup>1</sup>

One of the most intriguing applications arises from the connection to quantum gravity. It was first observed by 't Hooft [17] that a theory with matrix degrees of freedom can be interpreted as a theory of random surfaces in the large-N limit and thus, in many cases, it can be connected to some 2d quantum gravity/string theory. The perturbative expansion in Feynman diagrams can be reorganized as a topological expansion in the genus of the surface, with 1/N playing the role of the expansion parameter (string coupling). This idea has found its most concrete realization so far in the AdS/CFT correspondence [18–20]. In its most basic and well-understood instance, this correspondence relates a gravity theory on 5D Anti-de Sitter space to a SU(N) gauge theory on the 4D boundary. Despite the fact that the correspondence has a very precise formulation and has been tested to great accuracy, its perhaps most striking conceptual aspect, namely the emergence of spacetime from the matrix degrees of freedom, is still poorly understood. The correspondence gives in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>There are many reviews on the subject. For general aspects see, in rough order of complexity [1-6]. For applications to low dimensional gravity and string theory see [7-14]. For applications to chaotic systems see [15, 16].

principle a complete definition of quantum gravity in AdS, since the boundary theory is well defined non-perturbatively (e.g. by the CFT axioms); however, because it is a weak/strong coupling duality, it is still difficult to use it in order to find detailed answers to fundamental questions, such as the information loss paradox, and the statistical interpretation of the Bekenstein-Hawking entropy in terms of black hole microstates.

**JT** gravity. Driven by the desire to understand these questions in a simplified setting, there have been many recent developments in low dimensional holography. The SYK model [21, 22] is composed of a large number of fermions interacting with disordered couplings. In the large-N limit the low-energy sector of the model is described holographically by 2-dimensional Jackiw-Teitelboim (JT) gravity, or equivalently by a 1D Schwarzian theory [23–25]. The SYK model and JT gravity were shown to exhibit quantum chaos as universally described by random matrix theory [26, 27]. The paper [28] showed a much stronger connection to random matrices: the partition function of JT gravity on a surface of arbitrary genus and number of boundaries agrees with the perturbative expansion of a certain matrix integral, thus solving the theory to all orders in the genus expansion. The matrix integral is interpreted as an average over an ensemble of Hamiltonians and the matrix eigenvalues as the energy levels dual to gravitational microstates. It was also noted that JT gravity can be seen as the  $p \to \infty$  limit of (2, p) minimal strings which were long known to be dual to matrix models [10, 13, 29–31]. The study of non-perturbative effects in these models can then help us understand the detailed structure of gravitational microstates. As a consequence much effort has been devoted to this pursuit (see [32] for a review). However many interconnected questions still remain. The matrix integral does not provide a unique non-perturbative completion of JT gravity [33]. The bulk theory does not seem to have, at first sight, a well defined dual quantum mechanical system, but rather an ensemble of them. The presence of connected geometries and the consequent lack of factorization pose a deep puzzle about the nature of the gravitational path integral [34]. A more explicit understanding of the emergence of spacetime from the dual degrees of freedom remains to be attained [35].

In this work we discuss some of these issues by considering a generalization of the kind of matrix integral dual to JT-gravity, given by a 0 + 1D theory of matrix quantum mechanics (MQM) [36]:

$$S = \int \mathrm{d}t \operatorname{tr}\left(\frac{1}{2}\dot{H}^2 + V(H)\right). \tag{1.1}$$

with an arbitrary potential V(H). The classical average over the matrix ensemble becomes a quantum path integral:

$$\langle \cdot \rangle_H = \int dH e^{-N \operatorname{tr} V(H)} \to \int DH(t) e^{-S}.$$
 (1.2)

We can think of the original matrix integral as a matrix quantum mechanics with *one-time-point* (as discussed in [37] for SYK) meaning that we look at a single instant of time where the dynamics are frozen. We will make this statement precise and show that we can reproduce matrix integrals from equal time correlations in the ground state of matrix

quantum mechanics. In particular, the ground state expectation value of the eigenvalue density operator  $\hat{\rho}(E)$  in MQM is equal to the ensemble-averaged density of eigenvalues:

$$\langle \rho(E) \rangle_H = \langle \Omega | \, \hat{\rho}(E) \, | \Omega \rangle \tag{1.3}$$

and similarly for higher correlations at equal times. The average over the ensemble of random matrices is equal to a quantum expectation value in Hilbert space. The statistical fluctuations due to ensemble averaging might be interpreted as quantum fluctuations of a single quantum mechanical system. We show that this holds for arbitrary spectral curves  $\rho_0(E)$ , defined as the large N limit of the eigenvalue density, by treating MQM with arbitrary potentials V(H).

If we specialize to the case of JT gravity's spectral curve  $\rho_0^{JT}(E)$ , this equality suggests a different perspective on JT gravity as dual to a *one-time-point* matrix quantum mechanics.

Matrix quantum mechanics is, however, richer than a matrix integral, simply since it is a quantum mechanical theory, endowed with a Hilbert space. The eigenvalues are described by a wavefunction  $\psi_N(E_1, \ldots, E_N)$  instead of a classical probability distribution  $\rho_N(E_1, \ldots, E_N)$  as in random matrix theory. In the duality between JT gravity and a matrix integral, the eigenvalues are identified as microstates of a quantum mechanical theory  $\{E_i\}$ . MQM describes the wavefunction  $\psi_N(E_1, \ldots, E_N)$  in the basis of energy eigenstates  $|E_i\rangle$ . It is then natural to consider the entanglement between eigenvalues. Such entanglement is responsible for the correlations between eigenvalues, as they would factorize in its absence. It is in this sense that ensemble averaging arises from entanglement.

c = 1 String theory. In two spacetime dimensions there is another instance of holographic duality: the duality between two-dimensional string theory and the c = 1 matrix model [38], a theory of matrix quantum mechanics with a specific potential tuned to a critical point. This duality precedes AdS/CFT and has been extensively checked both perturbatively and non-perturbatively.<sup>2</sup> Two-dimensional string theory and JT gravity form part of the same family of theories. A minimal string consists of a Liouville CFT with  $c_L > 25$  and a minimal model with  $c_M < 1$  coupled by anomaly cancellation. In the limit  $p \to \infty$  of the (2, p) minimal string, which corresponds to JT gravity, we have that  $c_M \to -\infty$ . Instead, two dimensional string theory consists of a  $c_L = 25$  Liouville theory and a  $c_M = 1$  free boson. The two theories then lie at opposite ends of the same spectrum of worldsheet CFTs given by Liouville theory coupled respectively to  $c_M = -\infty$ and  $c_M = 1.^3$  This limit indicates that we should think of spacetime in JT as analogous to the worldsheet in minimal string theory. As a consequence, wormholes in JT correspond to connected worldsheets with multiple boundaries. Achieving a better understanding of the relation between the two dualities could produce new insights.<sup>4</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>See [8–11] for reviews. See [39–44] for extensive recent work on matching scattering amplitudes. See [45–49] for recent related work on black holes.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>For a review of the Liouville approach, see [14].

 $<sup>{}^{4}</sup>See [50-53]$  for related work.

Two-dimensional string theory is a very rich arena to understand string theory and dualities. The worldsheet description allows for a detailed study of non-perturbative effects [41, 42, 44, 54–61] and their matching to the matrix model. The duality between the c = 1 matrix model and two-dimensional string theory is a perfect playground to study the emergence of spacetime from matrix degrees of freedom in gauge theories since, at large N, the eigenvalues form a continuum that is directly related to the dual spacetime. Locality and the relation between spacetime and eigenvalue-space can be tested in various ways, e.g. using local observables, scattering of excitations, or using entanglement entropy, as in [62]. The motivation of this last paper was to apply to the c = 1 matrix model the insight, gained in AdS/CFT with the Ryu-Takayanagi formula, of the essential role that entanglement plays in the emergence of spacetime [63, 64]. In this paper we will give a different and more comprehensive perspective on the eigenvalue/spacetime relation by explicitly constructing the geometry of eigenvalue-space that corresponds to the spacetime geometry in a natural way and characterizing its entanglement properties.

The entanglement between eigenvalues is an example of entanglement in target space for which recently there has been a growing interest, see [65-72].

#### 1.1 Overview and results

We start section 2 by recalling some basic facts about Matrix Quantum Mechanics with arbitrary potential. Eigenvalue repulsion enforces fermionic statistics for the eigenvalues which can be mapped to a system of fermions in an external potential. We introduce a second-quantized fermionic field  $\Psi(E)$  which gives the eigenvalue density operator  $\hat{\rho}(E) = \Psi^{\dagger}(E)\Psi(E)$ . The density of eigenvalues is the expectation value  $\rho(E) = \langle \hat{\rho}(E) \rangle$  which is, at leading order in the large N limit, equal to the spectral curve  $\rho(E) \approx \rho_0(E)$ . We then proceed in section 2.2 to illustrate the construction of an effective hydrodynamical theory for the eigenvalues valid for arbitrary  $\rho_0(E)$ . The construction follows from recent developments in the study of 1D many body quantum systems in external potentials [73– 75]. It can be seen as a generalization of the collective field theory approach [12, 76] to arbitrary potentials. In section 2.3 we discuss quantum fluctuations of the eigenvalues in the effective theory. One can show that the quantum hydrodynamical fluctuations of the eigenvalues are described by a 2D free boson CFT on a curved background determined by  $\rho_0(E)$  with boundaries at the edge of the spectrum where  $\rho_0(E^*) = 0$ .

In section 3 we proceed to use the 2D CFT to study the different properties of the eigenvalues. We start by computing spectral correlations in section 3.1 which are now given by correlation functions of the density operator:  $\langle \hat{\rho}(E) \rangle$  and  $\langle \rho(E_1)\rho(E_2) \rangle$ . These are given by correlation functions of vertex operators in the CFT. We reproduce the leading non-perturbative corrections to the density of states  $\rho(E)$  and to the level-correlation  $\rho(E_1, E_2)$  as described in section 5 of [28] by considering equal-time correlations. In other words, we reproduce the oscillations of  $\rho(E)$  around the semiclassical density  $\rho_0(E)$  and the terms in  $\rho(E_1, E_2)$  corresponding to the ramp and plateau in the spectral form factor (i.e. the sine kernel). In matrix quantum mechanics these spectral correlations arise due to quantum fluctuations of a single quantum mechanical system, as opposed to statistical fluctuations due to ensemble averaging. This matching provides evidence to support the idea that

a matrix integral and consequently JT gravity might be interpreted as a *one-time-point* matrix quantum mechanics with the same spectral curve  $\rho_0(E)$ .

In section 3.2 we consider the entanglement between the eigenvalues. We compute the Rényi entropies for a bipartition  $(0, E) \cup (E, E_R)$ , where  $E_R$  is the right edge of the eigenvalue density, finding some interesting features. For non double-scaled matrix models, where the density has a right edge  $E_R$ , we see that the entanglement entropy follows a "Page curve" (as a function of the length of the interval) as required by unitarity and comes down instead of growing indefinitely. This feature is lost in double-scaled models where  $E_R \to \infty$ indicating that indeed we are missing states from the spectrum. The entanglement entropy is naturally finite due to the mean spacing between the eigenvalues  $\frac{1}{\rho_0(E)} \sim e^{-S_0}$  acting as a  $UV \operatorname{cutoff.}^5$  In two-dimensional string theory we can interpret the finiteness of the entropy as due to  $q_s$  stringy effects regulating the divergence as first noted in [62]. We notice that the entanglement entropy  $S_{ent}(E)$  present a leading contribution proportional to the microcanical entropy in the window  $E \pm dE$  such that  $S_{ent}(E) \propto S_0(E) = \log(\rho_0(E))$ , indicating a large amount of short range entanglement between eigenvalues close to the boundary. We also compute the entanglement entropy for an interval bipartition  $(E_1, E_2)$ , extending the results of [62] for the c = 1 matrix model to arbitrary spectral curves  $\rho_0(E)$ . We provide constructive evidence for the proposed map between the eigenvalue-space and the emergent spacetime in two-dimensional string theory [62, 78] and the identification of the spacetime geometry with the geometry of the Fermi surface.

In section 3.3 we compute the one eigenvalue reduced density matrix obtained by tracing out N-1 eigenvalues, corresponding to the fermion one-body density matrix  $g(E, E') = \langle \Psi^{\dagger}(E)\Psi(E') \rangle$ . We also write the general expression for the *n* eigenvalue density matrix.

We conclude in section 4 with a discussion of open questions and possible future work.

## 2 Quantum hydrodynamics of random matrix eigenvalues

We study the quantum mechanics of a random  $N \times N$  hermitian matrix H(t) in a generic potential V(H) with the following action:

$$S = N \int dt \, tr \left[ \frac{1}{2} \dot{H}^2 + V(H) \right].$$
 (2.1)

The eigenvalues  $(E_1 \dots E_N)$  of H no longer obey a classical probability distribution as in Random Matrix Theory. Instead they are now described by a quantum mechanical wavefunction  $\psi_N(E)$ . We will now briefly summarize some well known facts about matrix quantum mechanics (MQM) and derive the Schrodinger equation for the N-eigenvalue wavefunction  $\psi_N(E)$ . More details can be found in the above mentioned reviews [2, 7–11].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>While finishing this paper, the work [77] appeared which discusses the finiteness of the entanglement entropy in matrix quantum mechanics. Their methods are different and the discussion is complementary. In particular, they discuss a vanishing potential V = 0 while we treat arbitrary potentials.

#### 2.1 Eigenvalues as fermions

To study the eigenvalues we diagonalize the matrix H:

$$H = \Omega^{\dagger} E \,\Omega \tag{2.2}$$

where  $\Omega \in SU(N)$  and  $E = \text{diag}(E_1, \ldots, E_N)$ . This change of variables has a non-trivial jacobian which modifies the path integral measure  $\mathcal{D}H(t)$ :

$$\int \mathcal{D}H = \int \mathcal{D}\Omega \prod_{i} \mathcal{D}E_{i}\Delta^{2}(E), \qquad (2.3)$$

where  $\Delta(E) = \prod_{i < j} (E_i - E_j)$  is the well known Vandermonde determinant which causes eigenvalue repulsion in random matrix theory. We will now see that in MQM, eigenvalue repulsion becomes the Pauli exclusion principle resulting in fermionic eigenvalues [36]. Due to the non-trivial Jacobian, the kinetic term for the eigenvalues becomes:

$$-\frac{1}{2}\sum_{i=1}^{N}\frac{1}{\Delta^2(E)}\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}E_i}\Delta^2(E)\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}E_i}.$$
(2.4)

Thanks to the fact that  $\sum_i \frac{\mathrm{d}^2 \Delta}{\mathrm{d} E_i^2} = 0$ , this is equal to:

$$-\frac{1}{2\Delta}\sum_{i}\frac{\mathrm{d}^{2}}{\mathrm{d}E_{i}^{2}}\Delta.$$
(2.5)

The Hamiltonian  $\mathcal{H}$  of matrix quantum mechanics, after diagonalization of H, is then [8, 36]:

$$\mathcal{H} = -\frac{1}{2\Delta} \sum_{i} \frac{\mathrm{d}^2}{\mathrm{d}E_i^2} \Delta + \sum_{i} V(E_i) + \sum_{i < j} \frac{L_{ij}^2 + \tilde{L}_{ij}^2}{(E_i - E_j)^2}.$$
 (2.6)

The first term is the kinetic term for the eigenvalues we just discussed. The matrix potential V(H) becomes a single particle potential for the eigenvalues  $V(E_i)$  due to invariance of the trace. The last term is the kinetic term for the angular degrees of freedom  $\Omega$ , where  $L_{ij}$ ,  $\tilde{L}_{ij}$  are the angular momenta and  $(E_i - E_j)^2$  plays the role of a radius in the direction ij. Let us denote a generic wavefunction for the Hamiltonian  $\mathcal{H}$  as  $\chi_N(E,\Omega)$ , which will depend on both the eigenvalues E and the angular variables  $\Omega$ . We use the subscript N as a reminder that the wavefunctions depend on all the eigenvalues  $E_1, \ldots, E_N$ . We will restrict ourselves to scalar configurations which are invariant under SU(N) rotations, namely the singlet sector. Thus we consider wavefunctions  $\chi_N(E)$  which are independent of the angular variables. The singlet wavefunctions  $\chi_N(E)$  are the relevant ones and correctly describe MQM in the following regimes:

- Ground state. Since the angular term is positive definite, the ground state of the system is given by the singlet sector ground state. Thus the singlet wavefunction describes the collective ground state of the N eigenvalues.
- Low temperature phase. Considering MQM at finite temperature, we have a Berezinski-Kosterlitz-Thouless transition at  $\beta_{BKT}$ . The singlet sector describes the low temperature phase  $\beta > \beta_{BKT}$  [79–82].

Consider now the Schrodinger equation for the singlet sector  $\mathcal{H}\chi_N(E) = \epsilon\chi_N(E)$ . The wavefunctions  $\chi_N(E)$  are clearly symmetric functions of the eigenvalues. By defining a completely anti-symmetric wavefunction  $\psi_N(E) = \Delta(E)\chi_N(E)$ , the Schrodinger equation now reads:

$$\sum_{i=1}^{N} \mathcal{H}_{i} \psi_{N}(E) = \sum_{i}^{N} \epsilon_{i} \psi_{N}(E), \qquad \mathcal{H}_{i} = -\frac{1}{2} \frac{\mathrm{d}^{2}}{\mathrm{d}E_{i}^{2}} + V(E_{i}).$$
(2.7)

The Hamiltonian acting on  $\psi_N(E)$  is now a sum of single-particle Hamiltonians. The wavefunction  $\psi_N(E)$  is completely antisymmetric by construction due to the antisymmetry of the Vandermonde and vanishes whenever  $E_i = E_j$ . We see that the eigenvalue repulsion of random matrices enforces the Pauli exclusion principle. The eigenvalues  $E_i$  are then equivalent to a system of N fermions each in an external potential V(E), interacting only through the exclusion principle/eigenvalue repulsion.

The many-body ground state wavefunction  $\psi_N(E)$  can be obtained by first solving for the single particle wavefunctions  $\psi_{\epsilon}(E)$  and building the Slater determinant  $\psi_N(E) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{N!}} \det_{ij}(\psi_{\epsilon_i}(E_j))$  which involves a single fermion in each energy level up to the Fermi energy  $\epsilon_F$ , the energy of the last (N-th) fermion. We will not do this as it involves solving the Schrodinger equation for a specific choice of potential with the resulting Slater wavefunctions  $\psi_N$  being complicated expressions for large N. We will instead describe the system in second quantization by introducing a fermionic field  $\Psi(E)$  [62, 83] with the following Hamiltonian  $\mathbb{H}$ :

$$\mathbb{H} = N \int dE \Psi^{\dagger}(E) \left( -\frac{1}{2N^2} \frac{\mathrm{d}^2}{\mathrm{d}E^2} + V(E) \right) \Psi(E).$$
(2.8)

The fermionic field  $\Psi(E)$  can be expressed as a mode expansion with creation/annihilation operators  $a_{\epsilon}, a_{\epsilon}^{\dagger}$  weighted by the single particle wavefunctions  $\psi_{\epsilon}(E)$ :

$$\Psi(t,E) = \int d\epsilon e^{-i\epsilon t} a_{\epsilon} \psi_{\epsilon}(E).$$
(2.9)

The fermions fill the potential V(E) up to the Fermi energy  $\epsilon_F$ . We can control how the potential is filled by introducing a chemical potential  $\mu = N\epsilon_F$  in the Hamiltonian  $\mathbb{H} - \mu \Psi^{\dagger} \Psi$ . The system forms a Fermi surface  $|\mu\rangle$  on which the operators  $a_{\epsilon}, a_{\epsilon}^{\dagger}$  act as follows:

$$\begin{aligned} a_{\epsilon} |\mu\rangle &= 0 \quad \epsilon > \mu, \\ a_{\epsilon}^{\dagger} |\mu\rangle &= 0 \quad \epsilon < \mu. \end{aligned}$$

$$(2.10)$$

The presence of a Fermi sea corresponds to having a finite density of eigenvalues  $\rho_0(E)$  in RMT. In what follows we will employ recent techniques from condensed matter [73] describing the quantum fluctuations of the Fermi surface by a 2D effective hydrodynamical theory.

Correspondingly, one can develop a quantum hydrodynamical theory for the eigenvalue density  $\rho(E)$ , describing the fluctuations around a semiclassical background  $\rho_0(E)$  given by the RMT spectral curve. Quantum fluctuations on top of the Fermi surface involving the creation/annihilation of a single eigenvalue will produce non-perturbative effects in  $\frac{1}{\rho_0(E)} \sim e^{-S_0}$  (similarly as described in section 5 of [28]). The effective theory will be a simple free boson CFT on a curved background with a boundary. This simple description allows us to study many interesting features of Matrix Quantum Mechanics. We can access non-perturbative physics like the oscillations in the density of states  $\rho(E)$  and the plateau in the two level correlation  $\rho(E_1, E_2)$  which are a consequence of the underlying discreteness of the spectrum of H. We can also compute observables that do not have a clear classical counterpart such as the reduced density matrix obtained by tracing out k-out-of-N eigenvalues and the spectrum of Renyi entropies for arbitrary bipartition  $(E_1, E_2)$ .

Incorporating the chemical potential, we arrive at the following Hamiltonian, which is the starting point for the rest of discussion:

$$\mathbb{H} = \int dE \Psi^{\dagger}(t, E) \left( -\frac{1}{2} \frac{\mathrm{d}^2}{\mathrm{d}E^2} + (V(E) - \mu) \right) \Psi(t, E).$$
(2.11)

#### 2.2 Effective hydrodynamics of the eigenvalue density $\rho(E)$

We now give a self-contained review of some recent developments in the study of 1D many-body quantum systems in external potentials via hydrodynamics [73, 84–86]. The hydrodynamics approach to 1D quantum systems was introduced a few years ago in [74, 75] and has been rapidly developing ever since, see the recent lectures [87] for a review. We will only introduce the necessary tools for our purposes.

Conformal Field Theory in 2D is a well-proven technique in addressing 1D critical quantum systems [88]. It is commonly used to describe low energy excitations around a fixed energy scale (such as the Fermi energy  $\epsilon_F$ ) and so it is not a priori possible to apply it to inhomogeneous systems, where there is a varying energy scale due to an external potential or out-of-equilibrium dynamics. On the other hand, hydrodynamics is useful to describe inhomogeneous systems at mesoscopic scales, large enough to contain a macroscopic number of degrees of freedom but smaller than the characteristic scale of the inhomogeneities. In [73], they obtained a 2D CFT describing inhomogeneous 1D quantum systems using hydrodynamics. The CFT lives on a non-trivial background metric encoding the inhomogeneities of the original system.

Let us start by considering a many-body quantum system composed of N particles with a finite density  $\rho(x)$  in the large N limit in an interval  $x \in (x_L, x_R)$ . This means that the quantum density operator  $\hat{\rho}(x) = \Psi^{\dagger}(x)\Psi(x)$  acquires a VEV  $\rho(x) \equiv \langle \Psi^{\dagger}(x)\Psi(x) \rangle$ . The VEV introduces a length scale in the system corresponding to the local average spacing between particles  $d(x) = \frac{1}{\rho(x)}$ . In Random Matrix Theory there is a finite density of eigenvalues  $\rho(E)$  due to eigenvalue repulsion, which is analogous to the non-zero VEV of the quantum density operator  $\hat{\rho}$ . We will make this correspondence precise in MQM: since the eigenvalues are fermions we have x = E and we have that  $\rho(E) = \langle \hat{\rho}(E) \rangle$ . The mean level spacing is then equal to  $d = \frac{1}{\rho(E)} \sim e^{-S_0}$ .<sup>6</sup> The key assumption to develop

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>This is not the first instance where the spectral density  $\rho(E)$  is identified with a VEV, in [89]  $\rho(E)$  is identified as the order parameter responsible for Causal Symmetry Breaking in the universal late time behaviour of chaotic systems.

hydrodynamics for inhomogeneous systems is the separation of scales, meaning there exists an intermediate mesoscopic scale  $\ell$  such that:

$$d \ll \ell \ll \frac{\rho(x)}{\partial_x \rho(x)},\tag{2.12}$$

where  $\frac{\rho}{\partial\rho}$  is the characteristic length scale of the inhomogeneities. The scale  $\ell$  is then small enough such that the system is quasi-homogeneous and large enough to contain a thermodynamically large number of particles. These scales provide both UV and IR cutoffs in the effective theory defined at energy scales  $\Lambda$  such that:

$$\frac{\partial_x \rho(x)}{\rho(x)} = \Lambda_{IR} \ll \Lambda \ll \Lambda_{UV} = \frac{1}{d} = \rho(x), \qquad (2.13)$$

Having understood the characteristic scales and the regime of validity of the effective theory, we will now focus on a specific system: the Lieb-Liniger gas of interacting bosons in an external potential. It is defined by the following Hamiltonian:

$$H = \int dx \left( \Phi^{\dagger} \left( \frac{\hbar^2 \partial_x^2}{2m} + V(x) \right) \Phi + \frac{g}{2} {\Phi^{\dagger}}^2 \Phi^2 \right), \tag{2.14}$$

where  $\Phi(x)$  is a bosonic field  $[\Phi(x), \Phi(x')] = \delta(x - x')$ . This system can be solved exactly via Bethe-Ansatz in the homogeneous V = 0 case [90]. In the limit of hard-core bosons  $g \to \infty$  it is equivalent to a system of free fermions in the potential V(x) and thus describes the eigenvalues of MQM. This limit is often referred to as the Tonks-Girardeau gas in the literature. The mapping between hard-core bosons and free fermions is made via a Jordan-Wigner string:

$$\Psi^{\dagger}(x) = e^{i\pi \int_{y < x} \Phi^{\dagger}(y)\Phi(y)dy} \Phi^{\dagger}(x).$$
(2.15)

 $\Psi(x)$  is now a fermionic field  $\{\Psi^{\dagger}(x), \Psi(x')\} = \delta(x - x')$ . We then obtain the free fermion hamiltonian:

$$\mathbb{H} = \int dx \Psi^{\dagger} \left( -\frac{\hbar^2 \partial_x^2}{2m} + V(x) \right) \Psi.$$
(2.16)

The hydrodynamic description of the homogeneous case (V = 0) was first presented in [74] where the authors developed the hydrodynamics of out-of-equilibrium systems with an infinite number of conserved charges. Let us now proceed with the case of a general external potential V(x). We start by writing down the Euler equations for a Galilean invariant fluid in the presence of an external potential:

$$\partial_t \rho + \partial_x j = 0,$$
  

$$\partial_t u + u \partial_x u + \frac{1}{\rho} \partial_x P = -\partial_x V,$$
(2.17)

where  $\rho$  is the particle density, u is the mean velocity given by  $u = \frac{j}{\rho}$  with j the momentum density and P is the pressure. To close the system of equations we need the equation of state at zero temperature which expresses the pressure as a function of the density  $P(\rho)$ . This can be obtained from the energy density  $\rho_E$  by the thermodynamic relation  $P(\rho) = -\rho_E + \rho \left(\frac{\partial \rho_E}{\partial \rho}\right)_{T=0}$ . In the Lieb-Liniger model, these equations follow from the conservation of the following charges:

$$\hat{\rho}(x) = \Phi^{\dagger}(x)\Phi(x)$$

$$\hat{\rho}_{P}(x) = -i\hbar\Phi^{\dagger}(x)\partial_{x}\Phi(x)$$

$$\hat{\rho}_{E}(x) = \frac{\hbar^{2}}{2} \left(\partial_{x}\Phi^{\dagger}(x)\partial_{x}\Phi(x)\right) + \frac{g}{2}\Phi^{\dagger 2}(x)\Phi^{2}(x)$$
(2.18)

with associated currents  $\hat{j}, \hat{j}_P, \hat{j}_E$ . The Euler equations describe the expectation values of the charges and currents  $\langle \rho \rangle = \rho, \langle j \rangle = j.^7$  In particular, consider the quantum expectation value of the density operator for the fermionic field  $\Psi$ :

$$\rho(x) \equiv \langle \Psi^{\dagger}(x)\Psi(x)\rangle.$$
(2.19)

In the hydrodynamic description where the system is quasi-homogeneous at the scales we are probing, we will have a semiclassical background density  $\rho_0(x)$  at leading order in the large N limit such that  $\rho(x) \approx \rho_0(x)$ . We can then describe fluctuations of this semiclassical density which will give both subleading corrections to  $\rho(x)$  and correlations  $\langle \hat{\rho}(x)\hat{\rho}(x') \rangle$ . The semiclassical density sets the scales for which the effective theory is valid and self-consistent:

$$\frac{\partial_x \rho_0(x)}{\rho_0(x)} \ll \Lambda \ll \rho_0(x). \tag{2.20}$$

In Random Matrix Theory the density  $\rho_0(x)$  is given by the leading density of eigenvalues  $\rho_0(E)$  in the large N limit, meaning the spectral curve/the disk density of states.

We can obtain an approximate expression for  $\rho_0(x)$  as a function of the potential V(x)in the hydrodynamical effective theory. Since  $\rho_0(x)$  is the density at equilibrium, meaning  $\partial_t \rho = 0, u = 0$ , the Euler equation reduces to  $\frac{1}{\rho} \partial_x P = -\frac{1}{m} \partial_x V$ . Using the thermodynamic relation  $dP = \rho S dT + \frac{\rho}{m} d\mu$  at T = 0 we have that  $\partial_x(\mu(x) + V(x)) = 0$ . The local chemical potential is then  $\mu(x) = \mu - V(x)$  where  $\mu$  is the fixed chemical potential appearing in the Hamiltonian. For a homogeneous system, the equilibrium density is just a function of the chemical potential  $\rho_{hom} = \rho_{hom}(\mu)$  so for scales where the system is quasi-homogeneous we can simply substitute the local chemical potential  $\mu(x)$  in the homogeneous density. We have then that the semiclassical density  $\rho_0(x)$  in the hydrodynamic description is given by:

$$\rho_0(x) \stackrel{hydro}{\approx} \rho_{hom}(\mu(x)), \qquad \mu(x) = \mu - V(x). \tag{2.21}$$

The theory will be entirely defined in terms of the density  $\rho_0(x)$ , without making reference to the potential so it is not necessary to use the relation above although it can be useful if we wish to define our MQM by the potential V(x) instead of the spectral curve.

In particular, the density for free fermions with V(x) = 0 is:

$$\rho_{hom}(\mu) = \frac{\sqrt{2\mu}}{\pi\hbar},\tag{2.22}$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>Since we will be considering zero temperature and thus zero entropy hydrodynamics, the continuity equation for the energy density is trivially satisfied and we have not displayed it in the text.

we then have that the semiclassical density is:

$$\rho_0(x) \approx \frac{1}{\pi \hbar} \sqrt{2(\mu - V(x))}.$$
(2.23)

This expression is usually called the Local Density Approximation (LDA) and it is wellknown that it correctly describes the bulk density (sufficiently away from edges where  $\rho \approx 0$ ) of a Fermi gas in the large N limit [91, 92]. We can see immediately that for a Gaussian potential  $V(x) = \frac{x^2}{2}$  it correctly reproduces Wigner's semicircle law. We can also see that this is exactly the expression for the momentum p(x) of a particle with energy  $\mu$  appearing in the WKB approximation:

$$\psi_{WKB} \approx \frac{A}{\sqrt{p(x)}} \exp\left(\pm \frac{i}{\hbar} \int^x p(x')\right), \qquad p(x) = \pi \hbar \rho_0(x).$$
 (2.24)

As a final consistency check note that the density of free fermions scales as  $\rho \sim \mathcal{O}(\hbar^{-1})$ so that the mean spacing  $d = \frac{1}{\rho} \sim \mathcal{O}(\hbar)$  while the scale of inhomogeneities is  $\frac{\rho}{\partial_x \rho} \mathcal{O}(1)$ . Thus for  $\hbar \to 0$  there is indeed separation of scales and we can always find a regime  $\ell \sim \mathcal{O}(\hbar^{\nu})$ with  $0 < \nu < 1$  where the hydrodynamic description is valid. If we send  $\hbar \to 0$ , the total number of particles  $N = \int \rho(x) dx$  diverges so we should take the large N limit with  $N\hbar = \mathcal{O}(1)$ . This is the well known property that large N limits are semiclassical.

#### 2.3 2D CFT for the quantum fluctuations of $\rho(E)$

We are now ready to build the field theory for the hydrodynamical fluctuations of the density  $\rho(x)$ . Let us now consider a microscopic correlation function of local operators O(x) in the ground state:

$$\langle O(x_1)\dots O(x_n)\rangle \equiv \lim_{\beta \to \infty} \frac{\operatorname{tr}\left[O(x_1)\dots O(x_n)e^{-\beta \mathbb{H}}\right]}{\operatorname{tr} e^{-\beta \mathbb{H}}},$$
 (2.25)

where  $\mathbb{H}$  is the fermion Hamiltonian in eq. (2.11).

In the hydrodynamic limit where  $\frac{1}{N} \sim \hbar \to 0$  we can compute the correlation function by doing a path integral over the hydrodynamic fields  $\rho(x,\tau)$  and  $j(x,\tau)$  with an Euclidean action  $S_E[\rho, j]$ :

$$\langle O(x_1)\dots O(x_n)\rangle \stackrel{\hbar,\frac{1}{N}\to 0}{=} \frac{1}{Z} \int D\rho Dj\delta(\partial_\tau \rho + \partial_x j)O(x_1)\dots O(x_n)e^{-S_E[\rho,j]}, \qquad (2.26)$$

where the continuity equation is a constraint in the space of configurations  $(\rho, j)$  of the path integral.<sup>8</sup> The task now is to determine the action  $S_E[\rho, j]$  that computes these correlation functions in the hydrodynamic limit. To do so we will proceed by first finding an action which gives the Euler equations as its equations of motion. We consider the following action:

$$S[\rho, j] = \int dx dt \left( \frac{j^2}{2\rho} + \rho_E(\rho) + (V(x) - \mu)\rho \right).$$
 (2.27)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>The same type of path integral has also appeared recently in [93] as the action for ballistic MFT, although in that case it is supposed to apply at finite temperature and describe statistical fluctuations (thanks to T. Yoshimura for pointing it out).

We now perform a variation of the action  $(\bar{\rho} + \delta\rho, \bar{j} + \delta j)$  starting from a configuration  $(\bar{\rho}, \bar{j})$  which satisfies the Euler and continuity equations. To perform a variation consistent with the constraint  $\partial_t \rho + \partial_x j = 0$  we write the fluctuations as:

$$\delta\rho(x,t) = \frac{1}{2\pi}\partial_x h(x,t), \quad \delta j(x,t) = -\frac{1}{2\pi}\partial_t h(x,t).$$
(2.28)

We have introduced a new field h(x,t) such that the constraint is now trivially satisfied due to the fact that partial derivatives commute. The second order variation  $\delta^2 S_E[\bar{\rho}+\delta\rho,\bar{j}+\delta j]$  gives a quadratic action for the quantum fluctuations described by the field h(x,t). The action is the following:

$$S[h] = \frac{1}{8\pi} \int \frac{\sqrt{g} \,\mathrm{d}^2 x}{K(x)} g^{ab} \partial_a h \partial_b h, \qquad (2.29)$$

where K, known as the Luttinger parameter, is a function of the density  $\bar{\rho}(x)$ 

$$K(x) = \frac{\pi \hbar \bar{\rho}(x)}{v(x)} \quad \text{with} \quad v(x) = \sqrt{\bar{\rho}(x)\partial_{\rho}^{2}\rho_{E}}, \qquad (2.30)$$

and the metric is given by

$$ds^{2} = (dx - (u + v)dt)(dx - (u - v)dt).$$
(2.31)

where  $u(x) = \frac{i}{\bar{\rho}}$  is the background local fluid velocity. We see from the metric that v(x) is the local speed of sound in the fluid since excitations which propagate along light-rays correspond to sound waves propagating at velocity  $u \pm v$ . The system exhibits curved lightcones due to the dependence on the local value of the density  $\bar{\rho}(x)$  [94]. This metric is the effective geometry of the Fermi surface seen by the excitations.

The above action thus describes quantum fluctuations around non-trivial hydrodynamical backgrounds  $\bar{\rho}(x,t), \bar{j}(x,t)$  for 1D inhomogenous quantum systems specified by their microscopic equation of state  $\rho_E(\rho)$ , from which we obtain the Luttinger parameter K and the sound velocity v.

There can be corrections to the effective action for the fluctuations 2.29 by expanding to higher order the hydrodynamic action 2.27. There can also be hydrodynamic gradient corrections, recently discussed in [95].

We will now restrict ourselves to the case of free fermions since we wish to describe fluctuations of the eigenvalues of random matrices. We also restrict ourselves to equilibrium configurations given by the saddle point  $(\bar{\rho}, \bar{j}) = (\rho_0(x), 0)$  where  $\rho_0(x)$  is the semiclassical density. We leave the study of out-of-equilibrium dynamics of the eigenvalues for future work. The equation of state for free fermions at zero temperature is:

$$\rho_E = \frac{\pi^2 \hbar^2 \rho^3}{6}.$$
 (2.32)

We have that the sound velocity is simply proportional to the density

$$v(x) = \pi \hbar \rho_0(x), \tag{2.33}$$

and the Luttinger parameter is simply K = 1. Notice that v(x) is equal to the classical momentum p(x) appearing in the WKB approximation. We arrive then at the following

Euclidean action, describing the quantum hydrodynamical fluctuations of free fermions in an external potential:

$$S[h] = \frac{1}{8\pi} \int \sqrt{g} \,\mathrm{d}^2 x \, g^{ab} \partial_a h \partial_b h, \qquad (2.34)$$

with metric given by (now in units where  $\hbar = 1$ ):

$$ds^{2} = \pi^{2} \rho_{0}^{2}(x) d\tau^{2} + dx^{2}, \qquad (2.35)$$

The action S[h] provides a description of the eigenvalue fluctuations around the semiclassical spectral density  $\rho_0(E)$  in terms of quantum hydrodynamics of the Fermi surface. Analogously to the  $\frac{1}{N}$  genus expansion of matrix models, which is completely fixed by Topological Recursion in terms of the spectral curve  $\rho_0(E)$  (see [3] for an extensive explanation), the theory of hydrodynamic fluctuations of the eigenvalues is completely determined by the matrix model spectral curve  $\rho_0(E)$ . The theory is defined on the domain  $(x, \tau) \in (x_L, x_R) \times \mathbb{R}$ , where  $(x_L, x_R)$  are the points where the semiclassical density vanishes  $\rho_0(x_{L,R}) = 0.^9$  As long as we work at scales  $\Lambda$  inside the range of validity of the hydrodynamic effective theory given in eq. (2.20), we can apply the theory to a matrix model specified by its semiclassical density of eigenvalues  $\rho_0(E)$ . In particular, to apply this description to JT gravity, (2, p) minimal strings and related models it is enough to use the spectral density of the desired model, i.e.  $\rho(E) = \rho_{JT}(E)$ . On the other hand, if one wishes to specify the matrix model potential V(E), we can obtain the spectral density in the hydrodynamic approximation as:

$$\rho_0(E) = \sqrt{2(\mu - V(E))}.$$
(2.36)

We will use this expression for the density to study the c = 1 matrix model which corresponds to an inverted oscillator potential  $V(E) = -\frac{E^2}{2}$ .

The hydrodynamic theory is valid in the domain of non-vanishing particle density so the theory has a boundary at points  $x_L, x_R$  such that  $\rho(x_{L,R}) = 0$ . To summarise, we have an effective theory for the quantum hydrodynamical fluctuations of the Fermi surface of free fermions corresponding to the fluctuations of the eigenvalues of a random matrix H. They are described by a 2D free boson BCFT on a curved geometry determined by the spectral density  $\rho_0(E)$ . In this formalism it is straightforward to consider double scaled matrix models, it is enough to use the double scaled spectral density which has only one zero at  $x_L = 0$  and  $x_R = \infty$  so we have a BCFT on the half-line.

To complete the correspondence we are in need of a prescription to relate local operators  $\mathcal{O}_F$  in the microscopic fermionic theory (2.11), such as  $\Psi, \Psi^{\dagger}$ , to local operators  $\mathcal{O}_{\text{Eff}}$ in the effective theory (2.34). A single operator in the microscopic theory  $\mathcal{O}_F(x)$  can be expanded as a sum of local operators  $\mathcal{O}_{\text{Eff}}(x)$ :

$$\mathcal{O}_F(x) = \sum_i \tilde{A}_{\mathcal{O},O_i} O_i(x), \qquad (2.37)$$

 $<sup>^{9}\</sup>mathrm{We}$  are treating the case of a single interval with non-zero density, corresponding to single cut matrix models.

where  $\tilde{A}_{\mathcal{O},O_i}$  are dimensionful coefficients  $[\tilde{A}_{\mathcal{O},O_i}] = \Delta_{O_i} - \Delta_{\mathcal{O}}$  and we dropped the subscript from the operators  $O_{\text{Eff}}(x)$  in the right hand side. We define dimensionless coefficients  $A_{\mathcal{O},O_i}$ using the characteristic length scale of the microscopic system  $d = (\rho_0(x))^{-1}$ , we have then

$$\tilde{A}_{\mathcal{O},O_i} = \frac{A_{\mathcal{O},O_i}}{\rho_0(x)^{\Delta_{O_i} - \Delta_{\mathcal{O}}}}.$$
(2.38)

Using this prescription we can in principle write any correlation function in the microscopic model as a sum of CFT correlators which we know explicitly given the simplicity of the CFT:

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_F(x_1)\dots\mathcal{O}_F(x_n)\rangle = \sum_{i_1,\dots,i_n} \frac{A_{\mathcal{O},O_{i_1}}}{\rho_0(x_1)^{\Delta_{O_{i_1}}-\Delta_{\mathcal{O}}}} \dots \frac{A_{\mathcal{O},O_{i_n}}}{\rho_0(x_n)^{\Delta_{O_{i_n}}-\Delta_{\mathcal{O}}}} \langle O_{i_1}(x_1)\dots O_{i_n}(x_n)\rangle_{CFT}.$$
(2.39)

The sum can be organized according to the relevance of the operators in the effective theory as each term in the sum is suppressed by the UV scale d(x) as  $d^{\sum_k \Delta_{O_k} - n\Delta_{\mathcal{O}}}$ . The dimensionless coefficients  $A_{\mathcal{O},O_i}$  are determined by matching to the microscopic theory, as usual in effective theories.

Consider the fermionic fields  $\Psi^{\dagger}, \Psi$  in the microscopic theory, they are charged under a global U(1) symmetry with charge q = 1 so the corresponding CFT operators should also be. The bosonic U(1) charge is the winding or magnetic number q of vertex operators  $V_{p,q}$ . Thus the corresponding operators are the CFT vertex operators  $V_{p,q=1}$  and their descendants, where we define a (p,q) vertex operator by

$$V_{p,q}(z,\bar{z}) =: e^{i\left(p - \frac{q}{2}\right)\phi(z) + i\left(p + \frac{q}{2}\right)\bar{\phi}(\bar{z})} :.$$
(2.40)

We have used chiral factorization of the CFT to write the boson field h(x,t) as a sum of holomorphic and antiholomorphic fields  $h(x,\tau) = \phi(z) + \overline{\phi}(\overline{z})$ .

Considering only the most relevant most relevant operator we have then:

$$\Psi^{\dagger}(x) \approx \tilde{A}_{\Psi^{\dagger}, \mathcal{V}_{0,1}}(x) \mathcal{V}_{0,1}(x).$$

$$(2.41)$$

Since the fermion fields have dimension  $\frac{1}{2}$  and the vertex operator has dimension  $\frac{1}{4}$  the coefficient  $\tilde{A}_{\Psi^{\dagger},\mathcal{V}_{0,1}}$  has dimensions  $-\frac{1}{4}$  such that:

$$\tilde{A}_{\Psi^{\dagger}, \mathcal{V}_{0,1}}(x) = A_{\Psi^{\dagger}, \mathcal{V}_{0,1}} \rho_0(x)^{1/4}.$$
(2.42)

The dimensionless coefficient  $A_{\Psi^{\dagger}, \mathcal{V}_{0,1}}$  is the same as in the homogeneous V(x) = 0 case, and so it can be calculated analytically by Bethe-Ansatz to obtain:

$$|A_{\Psi^{\dagger},\mathcal{V}_{0,1}}|^2 = \frac{G^4(3/2)}{\sqrt{2\pi}},\tag{2.43}$$

where G indicates Barnes' G-function. This completes the prescription for how to compute observables in the fermion theory using the hydrodynamical effective theory. We can now proceed to apply this framework to study the quantum mechanics of random matrix eigenvalues.

#### **3** Spectral correlations and entanglement

We now apply the effective theory describing the quantum hydrodynamical fluctuations of the eigenvalue density (eq. (2.34)). The theory is a free boson 2D CFT on a non trivial background with boundaries. Thanks to its simplicity, we can easily compute many quantities of interest straightforwardly and reproduce previous results obtained via less trivial methods. Let us first summarize the results we derive.

We compute corrections to the semiclassical spectral density  $\rho_0(E)$  reproducing the leading non-perturbative correction to  $\rho(E)$  as described, for example, in section 5 and appendix A of [28].

We compute the two-level correlation between eigenvalues  $\rho(E_1, E_2)$  and reproduce the ramp and plateau contributions to the Spectral Form Factor in the limit  $|E_1 - E_2| \ll 1$ .

We compute the spectrum of Renyi entropies for an arbitrary interval bipartition of the eigenvalues  $S_n(E_1, E_2)$  which generalises the results of [62] to an arbitrary spectral curve  $\rho_0(E)$  and reproduces their results in the appropriate limit.

Finally we compute the n < N eigenvalue reduced density matrix obtained by integrating out (N - n) eigenvalues.

Let us start by defining a new coordinate X:

$$X(x) = \int_{x_L}^x \frac{dx'}{\pi \rho_0(x')}, \qquad dX = \frac{dx}{\pi \rho_0(x)}$$
(3.1)

such that the metric  $g_{ab}(x)$  becomes conformally flat:

$$ds^{2} = \pi^{2} \rho_{0}(x)^{2} (dX^{2} + dt^{2}).$$
(3.2)

The domain of the coordinate X is  $X \in (0, L)$ , where  $L \equiv X(x_R)$  is given by the mapping the right boundary point. Since  $\pi \rho_0(x)$  is the Fermi velocity, we can think of the coordinate X(x) as the time it takes for an eigenvalue to go from the boundary  $x_L$  to the point x.

#### 3.1 Spectral correlations

We start by considering correlations of spectral densities  $\langle \rho(E) \rangle$  and  $\langle \rho(E_1)\rho(E_2) \rangle$ . The spectral correlations in RMT are computed by averaging the discrete density  $\rho(E)$  over the ensemble of random matrices H:

$$\rho(E) \equiv \sum_{i=1}^{N} \delta(E - E_i) \to \langle \rho(E) \rangle_H = \int dH e^{\operatorname{tr} V(H)} \rho(E).$$
(3.3)

In Matrix Quantum Mechanics the average over random matrices becomes a quantum expectation value of the density operator  $\hat{\rho}(E)$ :

$$\hat{\rho}(E) \equiv \Psi^{\dagger}(E)\Psi(E) \to \langle \hat{\rho}(E) \rangle .$$
(3.4)

The *n*-eigenvalue correlation is then given by the *n*-point correlation function of the density operator. The quantum hydrodynamics effective theory allows us to easily compute these density correlations [86] in terms of free CFT correlation functions. We are able to

reproduce the leading non-perturbative corrections to  $\langle \rho(E) \rangle$  and  $\langle \rho(E_1)\rho(E_2) \rangle$  discussed in section 5 of [28]. These matrix integrals are equal to ground state correlations in matrix quantum mechanics at equal times.<sup>10</sup> We start by expanding the density operator  $\hat{\rho}(x)$ into CFT operators:

$$\hat{\rho}(x,t) \approx \rho_0(x) \mathrm{Id} + \frac{\partial_x h(x,t)}{2\pi} + \sum_{p=1}^{\infty} \left( A_{\rho,\mathcal{V}_{p,0}} \mathcal{V}_{p,0}(x,t) + A_{\rho,\mathcal{V}_{-p,0}} \mathcal{V}_{-p,0}(x,t) \right).$$
(3.5)

The first two operators follow directly from the construction of the effective theory since  $\rho_0(x)$  is the saddle point value of the density and the linear variation around the saddle is  $\delta \rho \equiv \frac{\partial_x h(x,t)}{2\pi}$ . The expansion of  $\hat{\rho}$  only includes vertex operators  $\mathcal{V}_{p,q}$  with q = 0 since  $\hat{\rho}$  does not change the total number of eigenvalues. Keeping only the most relevant operators in the expansion we have:

$$\hat{\rho}(x,t) \approx \rho_0(x) \mathrm{Id} + \frac{\partial_x h(x,t)}{2\pi} + A_{\rho,\mathcal{V}_{1,0}} \mathcal{V}_{1,0}(x,t) + A_{\rho,\mathcal{V}_{-1,0}} \mathcal{V}_{-1,0}(x,t).$$
(3.6)

The coefficients  $A_{\rho,\mathcal{V}_{\pm 1,0}}$  are naturally dimensionless since both  $\hat{\rho}$  and  $\mathcal{V}_{\pm 1,0}$  have scaling dimension  $\Delta = 1$ .

They are given by the following expression

$$A_{\rho,\mathcal{V}_{\pm 1,0}} = \frac{1}{2\pi} e^{\pm 2\pi i \theta(x)}, \qquad \theta(x) = \int_0^x \rho_0(x') dx' - \frac{1}{2}.$$
(3.7)

The absolute value  $|A_{\rho,\mathcal{V}_{\pm 1,0}}| = \frac{1}{2\pi}$  can be obtained exactly from Bethe-Ansatz form factors (see appendix B of [86]). The phase  $\theta(x)$  is a WKB phase.

## 3.1.1 Non perturbative corrections to density of eigenvalues $\langle \rho(E) \rangle$

The quantum hydrodynamical fluctuations will give the leading non-perturbative corrections to the semiclassical spectral density  $\rho_0(x)$ . These corrections produce oscillations on top of the semiclassical density which, from the fermionic point of view, can be identified as Friedel oscillations. Let us now compute  $\langle \hat{\rho}(x) \rangle$  by taking the expectation value of the previous expression for  $\hat{\rho}$ . We have that  $\langle \partial_x h \rangle = 0$  due to  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry. The vertex operator VEV is obtained again by first changing coordinates X(x) so the metric is conformally flat, performing a Weyl transformation to go to flat space and using a conformal transformation  $w(z) = e^{i\frac{\pi}{L}z}$  to map the strip to the upper half plane  $\mathbb{H}$ :

$$\langle \mathcal{V}_{\pm 1,0}(z) \rangle_g = (\pi \rho_0(x))^{-1} \langle \mathcal{V}_{\pm 1,0}(z) \rangle_{strip} = (\pi \rho_0(x))^{-1} \left| \frac{dw}{dz} \right| \langle \mathcal{V}_{\pm 1,0}(w(z)) \rangle_{\mathbb{H}}.$$
 (3.8)

The expectation value on the upper half plane can be computed by the method of images and is given by

$$\langle \mathcal{V}_{\pm 1,0}(w(z)) \rangle_{\mathbb{H}} = e^{\frac{1}{2}G_D(w)} \qquad G_D(w) = -\log|w - \bar{w}|^2,$$
 (3.9)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>For the reader interested in the c = 1 matrix model, the exact density correlations can be written in terms of hypergeometric functions and evaluated numerically [52, 83].

where  $G_D(w)$  is the regularised Green's function at coincident points with Dirichlet boundary conditions. Setting t = 0 in z = X + it and using the mapping  $w(z) = e^{i\frac{\pi}{L}z}$  we have:

$$G_D(X) = -\log\left|2\sin\left(\frac{\pi}{L}X\right)\right|^2.$$
(3.10)

We arrive at the following expression for  $\langle \hat{\rho} \rangle$ :

$$\langle \hat{\rho}(x) \rangle = \rho_0(x) - \frac{\cos(2\pi \int^x \rho_0(x')dx')}{2\pi L \rho_0(x)\sin\left(\frac{\pi X}{L}\right)}.$$
(3.11)

As a consistency check, this expression precisely matches with the large N limit of the exact solution of the Gaussian matrix model, given by Hermite polynomials.<sup>11</sup> As a function of the eigenvalues E the density is:

$$\langle \hat{\rho}(E) \rangle = \rho_0(E) - \frac{\cos\left(2\pi \int^E \rho_0(E')dE'\right)}{2\pi L \rho_0(E) \sin\left(\frac{1}{L} \int^E \frac{dE'}{\rho_0(E')}\right)},$$
(3.12)

This gives the first quantum correction to the spectral density  $\rho(E)$ . In a double scaled matrix model, where  $L = \infty$ , we have:

$$\langle \hat{\rho}(E) \rangle = \rho_0(E) - \frac{\cos\left(2\pi \int^E \rho_0(E')dE'\right)}{2\pi\rho_0(E)\left(\int^E \frac{dE'}{\rho_0(E')}\right)},$$
(3.13)

This is a non-perturbative correction to the density of states since it is of the form  $\cos(e^{S_0}) = e^{ie^{S_0}}$ . It reproduces the leading non-perturbative correction to the density of states.

As an example, take the Airy spectral curve  $\rho_0(E) = \sqrt{E}$  for which we obtain:

$$\langle \hat{\rho}(E) \rangle = \rho_0(E) - \frac{\cos\left(2\pi \int^E \rho_0(E')dE'\right)}{4\pi E},\tag{3.14}$$

this is exactly the expression in eq. (155) of [28].

## 3.1.2 The ramp and plateau in $\langle \rho(E_1)\rho(E_2) \rangle$

We can now compute the two-point function of the density of eigenvalues  $\langle \hat{\rho}(E_1)\hat{\rho}(E_2)\rangle$ . One has to multiply the expansions for the density operators and take the expectation value. Two point functions of vertex operators and the height field are entirely determined in terms of the Green function with Dirichlet boundary conditions  $G_D(w_1, w_2)$  on  $\mathbb{H}$  which is given by:

$$G_D(w_1, w_2) = \log \left| \frac{w_1 - w_2}{w_1 - \bar{w}_2} \right|^2.$$
(3.15)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>For the GUE the map to free fermions in a harmonic potential is actually exact [96], since the probability density  $|\psi_N(x_1,\ldots,x_N)|^2$  is equal to the GUE joint eigenvalue probability density  $|\psi_N(x_1,\ldots,x_N)|^2 = \rho_{GUE}(x_1,\ldots,x_N)$ .

Evaluating it at equal times  $t_1 = t_2 = 0$  and using the mapping  $w(z) = e^{i\frac{\pi}{L}z}$  we have:

$$G_D(\bar{X}_1, \bar{X}_2) = \log \left| \frac{\sin\left(\frac{\bar{X}_1 - \bar{X}_2}{2}\right)}{\sin\left(\frac{\bar{X}_1 + \bar{X}_2}{2}\right)} \right|^2, \qquad \bar{X} = \frac{\pi}{L} X.$$
(3.16)

The two-point correlation of the spectral density is given by:

$$\langle \hat{\rho}(x_{1})\hat{\rho}(x_{2})\rangle_{c} = \frac{1}{\pi^{2}\rho_{0}(x_{1})\rho_{0}(x_{2})} \Biggl\{ -\frac{\partial_{\bar{X}_{1}}\partial_{\bar{X}_{2}}G_{D}(\bar{X}_{1},\bar{X}_{2})}{4\pi^{2}} + \\ \left[ \partial_{\bar{X}_{1}}G_{D}(\bar{X}_{1},\bar{X}_{2})\sin(2\pi\theta(x_{2}))e^{\frac{1}{2}G_{D}(X_{2})} + (\bar{X}_{1}\leftrightarrow\bar{X}_{2}) \right] + \\ e^{\frac{1}{2}(G_{D}(X_{1})+G_{D}(X_{2}))} \left( e^{G_{D}(\bar{X}_{1},\bar{X}_{2})} - 1 \right)\cos\left[2\pi(\theta(x_{1})+\theta(x_{2}))\right] + \\ e^{\frac{1}{2}(G_{D}(X_{1})+G_{D}(X_{2}))} \left( e^{-G_{D}(\bar{X}_{1},\bar{X}_{2})} - 1 \right)\cos\left[2\pi(\theta(x_{1})-\theta(x_{2}))\right] \Biggr\}.$$

$$(3.17)$$

The derivatives appearing in the expression are the following:

$$\partial_{\bar{X}_1} G_D(\bar{X}_1, \bar{X}_2) = \left[ \cot\left(\frac{\pi(X_1 - X_2)}{2L}\right) - \cot\left(\frac{\pi(X_1 + X_2)}{2L}\right) \right]$$
(3.18)

$$\partial_{\bar{X}_2} G_D(\bar{X}_1, \bar{X}_2) = -\left[\cot\left(\frac{\pi(X_1 - X_2)}{2L}\right) + \cot\left(\frac{\pi(X_1 + X_2)}{2L}\right)\right]$$
(3.19)

$$\partial_{\bar{X}_1} \partial_{\bar{X}_2} G^D(\bar{X}_1, \bar{X}_2) = \frac{1}{2} \left[ \sin^{-2} \left( \frac{\pi (X_1 - X_2)}{2L} \right) + \sin^{-2} \left( \frac{\pi (X_1 + X_2)}{2L} \right) \right].$$
(3.20)

For finite L it is enough to substitute the expressions for the Green functions and their derivatives, which we won't do explicitly. For a double scaled matrix model where  $L \to \infty$  we have:

$$\langle \hat{\rho}(x_1)\hat{\rho}(x_2)\rangle = \frac{1}{2\pi^2} \left(\frac{1}{\pi^2 \rho_0(x_1)\rho_0(x_2)}\right) \left\{ -\left(\frac{1}{(X_1 - X_2)^2} + \frac{1}{(X_1 + X_2)^2}\right) + \left[\frac{\sin(2\pi\theta(x_2))}{X_2} \left(\frac{1}{(X_1 - X_2)} - \frac{1}{(X_1 + X_2)}\right) + (X_1 \leftrightarrow X_2)\right] + \left(-\frac{\cos(2\pi(\theta(x_1) + \theta(x_2)))}{(X_1 + X_2)^2} + \frac{\cos(2\pi(\theta(x_1) - \theta(x_2)))}{(X_1 - X_2)^2}\right) \right\}.$$

$$(3.21)$$

Approximating the integral  $\int_0^E \frac{1}{\rho_0(E')} \approx \frac{E}{\rho_0(E)}$  we have that  $X \approx \frac{E}{\pi \rho_0(E)}$ . Moreover, in the limit where  $|E_2 - E_1| \ll 1$  we can write  $\rho_0(E_1) = \rho_0(E_2) = \rho_0(E)$  where  $E = \frac{E_1 + E_2}{2}$ . We have then:

$$\begin{split} \langle \hat{\rho}(E_{1})\hat{\rho}(E_{2})\rangle &= \frac{1}{2\pi^{2}} \Biggl\{ - \left(\frac{1}{(E_{1} - E_{2})^{2}} + \frac{1}{(E_{1} + E_{2})^{2}}\right) + \\ & \frac{1}{(E_{1} - E_{2})} \left(\frac{\cos\left(2\pi\int^{E_{2}}\rho_{0}(E')dE'\right)}{E_{2}} - \frac{\cos\left(2\pi\int^{E_{1}}\rho_{0}(E')dE'\right)}{E_{1}}\right) + \\ & \left(-\frac{\cos\left(2\pi\left(\int^{E_{2}}\rho_{0}(E')dE' + \int^{E_{1}}\rho_{0}(E')dE'\right)\right)}{(E_{1} + E_{2})^{2}} + \frac{\cos\left(2\pi\int^{E_{2}}_{E_{1}}\rho_{0}(E')dE'\right)}{(E_{1} - E_{2})^{2}}\right) \Biggr\}. \end{split}$$
(3.22)

For  $|E_2 - E_2| \ll 1$  we recover the well known Sine kernel expression for the two-point correlation of eigenvalues in Random Matrix Theory:

$$\langle \hat{\rho}(E_1)\hat{\rho}(E_2)\rangle = -\frac{1}{2\pi^2} \frac{1}{(E_1 - E_2)^2} + \frac{1}{2\pi^2} \frac{\cos\left(2\pi \int_{E_1}^{E_2} \rho_0(E')dE'\right)}{(E_1 - E_2)^2} + \operatorname{reg}$$

$$= -\frac{1}{\pi^2} \frac{\sin^2(\pi \int_{E_1}^{E_2} \rho_0(E')dE')}{(E_1 - E_2)^2}.$$

$$(3.23)$$

We have reproduced the known matrix integral expressions for  $\langle \rho(E) \rangle$  and  $\langle \rho(E_1)\rho(E_2) \rangle$ by considering equal time quantum expectation values of the eigenvalue density operator  $\hat{\rho}(E)$  in Matrix Quantum Mechanics. This shows that, in this sense, we can think of a matrix integral as a fixed time instance of a corresponding quantum mechanical theory of matrices. The statistical fluctuations given by integrating over an ensemble of matrices can now be understood as quantum fluctuations of a single matrix in the large N limit.

## 3.2 Entanglement entropy

An observable present in MQM that has no analogue in RMT is the entanglement between eigenvalues. Since the eigenvalues are quantum mechanical with a collective wavefunction  $\Psi_N(E_1, \ldots, E_N)$  we can consider the entanglement entropy for a bipartition of eigenvalue space. Thanks to the CFT description of the hydrodynamical fluctuations we can compute the entanglement entropy using the universal Cardy-Calabrese formula [97]. Thus we don't need to map any microscopic operators to the effective theory in this case. The Renyi entropies for a subsystem A are defined as:

$$S_n \equiv \frac{1}{1-n} \log(\operatorname{Tr}(\rho_A^n)), \qquad (3.24)$$

where  $\rho_A$  is the reduced density matrix.

Half-space bipartition  $(0, E) \cup (E, \infty)$ . We consider the Renyi entropies for a bipartition  $(x_L, x) \cup (x, x_R)$  which in X coordinates is  $(0, X(x)) \cup (X(x), L)$ . In a 2D CFT the Renyi entropies for such a bipartition can be computed by the expectation value of a single twist field [97]:

$$S_n(x) = \frac{1}{1-n} \log \left( \epsilon^{\Delta_n} \left\langle \mathcal{T}_n(x, t=0) \right\rangle \right), \tag{3.25}$$

where  $\Delta_n$  is the dimension of the twist operator:

$$\Delta_n = \frac{c}{12} \left( n - \frac{1}{n} \right), \tag{3.26}$$

and  $\epsilon$  is a UV cut-off for the formally divergent entanglement entropy. The cut-off is known to encode the divergent amount of short-range entanglement in continuum Quantum Field Theories. This divergence is an issue when attempting to give a rigorous definition of entanglement entropy in QFT (see [98, 99]). However, as illustrated in section 2, in the effective hydrodynamical description we have a microscopic length scale, the mean particle spacing  $d(x) = \rho_0^{-1}(x)$  which gives a natural UV cut-off  $\Lambda_{UV} = \rho_0(x)$ . Since the system is inhomogeneous, the UV cutoff scale is position dependent and we have:

$$\epsilon(x) = \frac{\epsilon_0}{\rho_0(x)},\tag{3.27}$$

where  $\epsilon_0$  is a dimensionless constant and the cutoff is evaluated at the boundary point x of the bipartition. We have then a UV-finite expression for the entanglement entropy. This can be interpreted as a consequence of having a finite density of eigenvalues  $\rho_0(E)$  in RMT due to eigenvalue repulsion. Equivalently, it is a consequence of having a non-zero VEV for the density  $\rho(x) = \langle \Psi^{\dagger}\Psi \rangle$ . In the next section we will see that in the duality between the c = 1 matrix model and two-dimensional string theory the finiteness of the entanglement entropy can be interpreted as due to stringy effects [62]. String theory, as expected, regulates the UV-divergence to give a finite answer for the entropy.

We work in complex coordinates z = X + it defined on the infinite strip  $(0, L) \times \mathbb{R}$ . The metric in complex coordinates is  $ds^2 = \pi^2 \rho_0(x)^2 dz d\bar{z}$ . We can perform a Weyl transformation  $g_{ab} \to (\pi \rho_0(x))^{-2} g_{ab}$  to go to flat space. Under the Weyl transformation the twist operator scales as  $\mathcal{T}_n \to (\pi \rho_0(x))^{-\Delta_n} \mathcal{T}_n$ . Next we map the z-strip to the upper half-plane  $\mathbb{H}$  via a conformal transormation  $g(z) = e^{i\pi \frac{z}{L}}$ . Under this map the twist field transforms as  $\mathcal{T}_n(z)_{\text{Strip}} \to \left|\frac{\mathrm{d}g(z)}{\mathrm{d}z}\right|^{\Delta_n} \mathcal{T}_n(g(z))_{\mathbb{H}}$ . The last ingredient is the expectation value of the twist field on the upper-half plane which is  $\langle \mathcal{T}_n(g(z)) \rangle_{\mathbb{H}} = (\mathrm{Im}g(z))^{-\Delta_n}$ . We combine everything together to arrive at:

$$S_n(x) = \frac{n+1}{12n} \log \left[ \frac{\Omega(x)}{\epsilon(x)} \left| \frac{\mathrm{d}g(z)}{\mathrm{d}z} \right|^{-1} \mathrm{Im}g(z) \right], \tag{3.28}$$

where

$$\left|\frac{\mathrm{d}g(z)}{\mathrm{d}z}\right| = \frac{\pi}{L},\tag{3.29}$$

$$\operatorname{Im}g(z) = \sin\left(\frac{\pi X}{L}\right). \tag{3.30}$$

We then obtain the entanglement entropy for a bipartition  $(x_L, x) \cup (x, x_R)$  of eigenvalues in a model with spectral density  $\rho_0(x)$ :

$$S_n = \frac{n+1}{12n} \log\left(\frac{L}{\pi}\rho_0^2(x)\sin\left(\frac{\pi X(x)}{L}\right)\right) + \text{const.}$$
(3.31)

Writing this explicitly in the eigenvalue coordinate x = E for a bipartition  $(E_L, E) \cup (E, E_R)$ we have:

$$S_n(E) = \frac{n+1}{12n} \log \left( \frac{L}{\pi} \rho_0^2(E) \sin \left( \frac{1}{L} \int_{E_L}^E \frac{dE'}{\rho_0(E')} \right) \right) + \text{const.}$$
(3.32)

We see that, due to the term  $\sin(\frac{\pi}{L}X)$  with  $X \in (0, L)$ , the entropy has the expected Page-curve behaviour as a function of the bipartition point E, increasing until a turning point and decreasing afterwards. This is a consequence of unitarity in a system with a finite number of states  $N = \int \rho_0(E) dE$  and does not survive the double scaling limit. As  $N \to \infty$  in the double scaling limit we lose unitarity of the entanglement entropy  $S_n(E)$  and we have information loss. There are many examples of the tension between unitarity and the large N limit [98, 100-104].

For a double scaled matrix model we have that  $x_R = \infty$  and thus  $L = \infty$ . Expanding the sine we have that the L dependence drops out and we obtain:

$$S_n(E) = \frac{n+1}{12n} \log\left(\frac{1}{\pi}\rho_0^2(E) \int_{E_L}^E \frac{dE'}{\rho_0(E')}\right) + \text{const.}$$
(3.33)

Approximating the integral by assuming an almost constant density  $\int_{E_L}^E \frac{dE'}{\rho_0(E')} \approx \frac{E-E_L}{\rho_0(E)}$  we obtain:

$$S_n(E) \approx \frac{n+1}{12n} \log\left(\frac{1}{\pi}\rho_0(E)(E-E_L)\right) + \text{const.}$$
(3.34)

We see that the entanglement entropy presents a leading term proportional to the microcanonical entropy:

$$S_n(E) \propto \log(\rho_0(E)) = S_0(E).$$
 (3.35)

This shows that the entanglement entropy contains a large amount of short-range entanglement coming from neighbouring eigenvalues separated by the bipartition, since the entropy  $S_0(E)$  counts the number of states in a window (E - dE, E + dE).

The second term  $S_n(E) \propto \log(E - E_L)$  is the usual Cardy-Calabrese behaviour in two dimensions. Note that we should not extrapolate this result to the edge of the spectral density  $E \sim E_L$ . In RMT, there are distinct 'bulk' and 'edge' limits for the spectral density with different universal kernels describing them [6] and we should not extrapolate a bulk result to the edge region. Hydrodynamics requires the derivative of the density to be small, thus it describes the 'bulk' region.

**Interval bipartition**  $(E_1, E_2)$ . We now calculate the Renyi entropies for a subregion  $A = (X_1, X_2) \in (0, L)$  equal to  $A = (x_1, x_2) \in (x_L, x_R)$ , where  $X_{1,2} \equiv X(x_{1,2})$ . The Renyi entropies are given by the two point function of the twist field at the extrema of the interval:

$$S_n \propto \log \left( \epsilon^{\Delta_n} \left\langle \mathcal{T}_n(z_1) \tilde{\mathcal{T}}_n(z_2) \right\rangle \right).$$
 (3.36)

 $\tilde{\mathcal{T}}_n$  is the conjugate twist field [97]. The cutoff now is  $\epsilon = \frac{\epsilon_0}{\rho(x_1)\rho(x_2)}$ . Repeating the same manipulations as before we can reduce the computation to a correlation on the flat upper half plane  $\mathbb{H}$ :

$$\langle \mathcal{T}_n(z_1)\tilde{\mathcal{T}}_n(z_2)\rangle_{\text{strip}} = \left(\Omega(x_1) \left|\frac{\mathrm{d}g(z_1)}{\mathrm{d}z_1}\right|\right)^{\Delta_n} \left(\Omega(x_2) \left|\frac{\mathrm{d}g(z_2)}{\mathrm{d}z_2}\right|\right)^{\Delta_n} \langle \mathcal{T}_n(g(z_1))\tilde{\mathcal{T}}_n(g(z_2))\rangle_{\mathbb{H}}.$$
(3.37)

The two point function on the upper half plane  $\mathbb{H}$  is a priori a non trivial calculation corresponding to a four-point function on the plane. In the case of a free boson theory it is known [97, 105, 106] and we have:

$$\langle \mathcal{T}_n(z_1)\tilde{\mathcal{T}}_n(z_2)\rangle = \left[\Omega(x_1) \left|\frac{\mathrm{d}g(z_1)}{\mathrm{d}z_1}\right| \Omega(x_2) \left|\frac{\mathrm{d}g(z_2)}{\mathrm{d}z_2}\right| \frac{|g^*(z_1) - g(z_2)|^2}{\mathrm{Im}g(z_1)\mathrm{Im}g(z_2)|g(z_1) - g(z_2)|^2}\right]^{\Delta_n}.$$
(3.38)

The Renyi entropies are:

$$S_n \propto \log\left[\left(\frac{L}{\pi}\right)^2 \rho_0^2(x_1) \rho_0^2(x_2) \sin\left(\pi \frac{X_1}{L}\right) \sin\left(\pi \frac{X_2}{L}\right) \frac{|g(z_1) - g(z_2)|^2}{|g^*(z_1) - g(z_2)|^2}\right],\tag{3.39}$$

where the last term is equal to:

$$\frac{|g(z_1) - g(z_2)|^2}{|g^*(z_1) - g(z_2)|^2} = \frac{1 - \cos(\frac{\pi}{L}(X_2 - X_1))}{1 - \cos(\frac{\pi}{L}(X_1 + X_2))} = \frac{\sin^2(\frac{\pi}{2L}(X_2 - X_1))}{\sin^2(\frac{\pi}{2L}(X_1 + X_2))}.$$
(3.40)

The final result is then:

$$S_n(x_1, x_2) = \frac{n+1}{12n} \log\left(\left(\frac{L}{\pi}\right)^2 \rho_0^2(x_1) \rho_0^2(x_2) \sin\left(\pi \frac{X_1}{L}\right) \sin\left(\pi \frac{X_2}{L}\right) \frac{\sin^2(\frac{\pi}{2L}(X_2 - X_1))}{\sin^2(\frac{\pi}{2L}(X_1 + X_2))}\right) + \text{const.}$$
(3.41)

Writing this in terms of the eigenvalues  $(E_1, E_2)$  we have:

$$S_{n}(x_{1}, x_{2}) = \frac{n+1}{12n} \log \left[ \left(\frac{L}{\pi}\right)^{2} \rho_{0}^{2}(E_{1}) \rho_{0}^{2}(E_{2}) \sin \left(\frac{1}{L} \int_{E_{L}}^{E_{1}} \frac{dE'}{\rho_{0}(E')}\right) \sin \left(\frac{1}{L} \int_{E_{L}}^{E_{2}} \frac{dE'}{\rho_{0}(E')}\right) \\ \times \frac{\sin^{2} \left(\frac{1}{2L} \int_{E_{L}}^{E_{2}} \frac{dE'}{\rho_{0}(E')}\right)}{\sin^{2} \left(\frac{1}{2L} \left(2 \int_{E_{L}}^{E_{1}} \frac{dE'}{\rho_{0}(E')} + \int_{E_{1}}^{E_{2}} \frac{dE'}{\rho_{0}(E')}\right) \right)} \right] + \text{const.}$$

$$(3.42)$$

For a double scaled matrix model  $L = \infty$  we have:

$$S_n(x_1, x_2) = \frac{n+1}{12n} \log \left( \rho_0^2(x_1) \rho_0^2(x_2) X_1 X_2 \frac{(X_2 - X_1)^2}{(X_1 + X_2)^2} \right) + \text{const},$$
(3.43)

which in terms of the eigenvalues is:

$$S_{n}(E_{1}, E_{2}) = \frac{n+1}{12n} \log \left[ \left(\frac{1}{\pi}\right)^{2} \rho_{0}^{2}(E_{1}) \rho_{0}^{2}(E_{2}) \left( \int_{E_{L}}^{E_{1}} \frac{dE'}{\rho_{0}(E')} \right) \left( \int_{E_{L}}^{E_{2}} \frac{dE'}{\rho_{0}(E')} \right) \right] \times \frac{\left( \int_{E_{L}}^{E_{2}} \frac{dE'}{\rho_{0}(E')} \right)^{2}}{\left( 2 \int_{E_{L}}^{E_{1}} \frac{dE'}{\rho_{0}(E')} + \int_{E_{1}}^{E_{2}} \frac{dE'}{\rho_{0}(E')} \right)^{2}} + \text{const.}$$

$$(3.44)$$

Approximating the integrals by assuming an almost constant density  $\int_{E_L}^{E} \frac{dE'}{\rho_0(E')} \approx \frac{E-E_L}{\rho_0(E)}$  we obtain:

$$S_n(E_1, E_2) \approx \frac{n+1}{12n} \log\left[\left(\frac{1}{\pi}\right)^2 \rho_0(E_1) \rho_0(E_2) (E_1 - E_L) (E_2 - E_L) \frac{(E_2 - E_1)^2}{\left((E_2 + E_1) - 2E_L\right)^2}\right]$$
(3.45)

In the limit of RMT unviersality where  $(E_1 - E_2) \ll 1$  we obtain the simple expression:

$$S_n(E_1, E_2) \approx \frac{n+1}{12n} \log\left(\frac{\rho_0^2(E)(E_1 - E_2)^2}{4\pi^2}\right)$$
 (3.46)

where  $E = \frac{E_1 + E_2}{2}$  is the average energy. We see again that there is a leading contribution proportional to the average microcanonical entropy  $S_n \propto S_0(E) = \log(\rho_0(E))$  of the interval  $(E_1, E_2)$ . The entanglement entropy derived via the hydrodynamic CFT has been checked against numerical simulations in [73] for a double well potential finding excellent agreement.

#### 3.2.1 Emergence of spacetime in 2D string theory

Two-dimensional string theory is a non-critical bosonic string theory in D = 2 flat spacetime with a linear dilaton background and a massless tachyon. The worldsheet is a Liouville CFT with  $c_L = 25$  and a free boson  $c_M = 1$  which cancel the ghost central charge  $c_g = -26$  [8, 9]. The low energy effective action is [107, 108]:

$$S = \frac{1}{2} \int dt dx \sqrt{-g} e^{-2\Phi} \left( \frac{R}{2} + 2(\partial \Phi)^2 + 8 - (\partial T)^2 + 4T^2 - 2V(T) \right), \tag{3.47}$$

where V(T) is a potential for the tachyon. The background has a tachyon condensate with a free parameter  $\bar{\mu}$  which determines the effective string coupling  $g_{\text{eff}} \sim \bar{\mu}^{-1}$ , thus we have a perturbative string theory for  $\mu \gg 1$ . Equivalently,  $\bar{\mu}$  is the cosmological constant of the worldsheet Liouville theory. Two-dimensional string theory is dual to a theory of matrix quantum mechanics with an inverted oscillator potential  $V(x) = -\frac{x^2}{2}$  and chemical potential  $\mu = -\bar{\mu} < 0$ . The potential arises from a double scaling limit of a potential  $U(x) = -\frac{x^2}{2} + gx^3$  by taking  $N \to \infty$  and  $g \to 0$  while keeping  $\mu = -N\epsilon_F$  fixed, where  $\epsilon_F$  is the Fermi energy of the fermions filling up the well in the potential. This zooms into the vicinity of the maximum of the potential which gives the universal critical behaviour. The supersymmetric string is described instead by a double well potential [109]. In the hydrodynamic approach it is perfectly possible to treat both the general case with potential U(X) but we will focus on the inverted oscillator. The leading density of eigenvalues is given by 2.36:

$$\rho_0(x) = \frac{1}{\pi} \sqrt{2(-V(x) - \bar{\mu})} = \frac{1}{\pi} \sqrt{x^2 - 2\bar{\mu}}.$$
(3.48)

It has a left edge  $x_L = \sqrt{2\overline{\mu}}$  and extends to infinity as it is a double scaled model. The density of states gives the geometry of the Fermi surface on which the 2D CFT (2.34) describing the quantum hydrodynamical fluctuations lives:

$$ds^{2} = (x^{2} - 2\bar{\mu})d\tau^{2} + dx^{2}.$$
(3.49)

The coordinate transformation which renders the metric conformally flat is explicitly:

$$X(x) = \int_{\sqrt{2\bar{\mu}}}^{x} \frac{d\lambda}{\sqrt{-2\bar{\mu} + \lambda^2}} = \cosh^{-1}\left(\frac{x}{\sqrt{2\bar{\mu}}}\right) = \log\left(\frac{x + \sqrt{x^2 - 2\bar{\mu}}}{\sqrt{2\bar{\mu}}}\right),\tag{3.50}$$

It was argued first in [78] that the transformation X(x) gives, at the semiclassical level, the map from the eigenvalue-space x to the string theory spacetime X since physically it is the "time-of-flight", meaning the WKB time it takes for an eigenvalue to go from  $x_L$  to a point x. Then in [62] a consistency argument identifying X(x) with the map between the eigenvalues and the emergent spacetime was given based on entanglement. They computed the entanglement entropy of the eigenvalues using the techniques of [110] and the WKB wavefunctions. Then they argued that the entanglement entropy in spacetime should be given by the Cardy-Calabrese formula and found that the relation X(x) produced the right matching. The hydrodynamic approach instead provides a natural and more constructive point of view: the geometry of the Fermi surface is dual to the spacetime geometry and the mapping X(x) is simply the map between the two metrics. The Cardy-Calabrese formula follows immediately from the fact that the quantum hydrodynamical theory of the eigenvalues is a 2D CFT. We will now show explicitly the match with the entanglement entropy derived in [62]. We can invert eq. (3.50) to write the density  $\rho_0(X)$  in spacetime coordinates:

$$\pi^2 \rho_0^2(x) = -2\mu + x^2 = 2\mu(-1 + \cosh^2(X)) = 2\mu \sinh^2(X).$$
(3.51)

One can define a string coupling given by:

$$\frac{1}{\tilde{g}_s(X)} \equiv 2\bar{\mu}\sinh^2(X) \equiv \pi^2 \rho_0^2(X),$$
(3.52)

which at weak coupling  $\bar{\mu} \gg 1$  is equal to the string coupling in the linear dilaton background  $\tilde{g}_s(X) = \frac{g_s(X)}{2\mu}$ . The entanglement entropy for a spacetime bipartition (0, X) U(X, L) in two-dimensional string theory is then:

$$S_n(X)\Big|_{\text{2D String}} = \frac{n+1}{12n} \log\left[\frac{L}{\pi} \frac{1}{\tilde{g}_s(X)} \sin\left(\frac{\pi X}{L}\right)\right] + \text{const}, \quad (3.53)$$

while for a spacetime interval  $(X_1, X_2)$  it is given by:

$$S_n = \frac{n+1}{12n} \log\left( \left(\frac{L}{\pi}\right)^2 \frac{\sin\left(\pi\frac{X_1}{L}\right) \sin\left(\pi\frac{X_2}{L}\right)}{\tilde{g}_s(X_1)\tilde{g}_s(X_2)} \frac{\sin^2\left(\frac{\pi}{2L}(X_2 - X_1)\right)}{\sin^2\left(\frac{\pi}{2L}(X_1 + X_2)\right)} \right) + \text{const.}$$
(3.54)

This reproduces the results of [62] when considering the Von Neumann entropy n = 1 and  $L \to \infty$ :

$$S_{1} = \frac{1}{6} \log \left[ \frac{X_{1}X_{2}}{\tilde{g}_{s}(X_{1})\tilde{g}_{s}(X_{2})} \frac{(X_{2} - X_{1})^{2}}{(X_{1} + X_{2})^{2}} \right] + \text{const}$$

$$= \frac{1}{3} \log \left( \frac{X_{2} - X_{1}}{\sqrt{\tilde{g}_{s}(X_{1})\tilde{g}_{s}(X_{2})}} \right) + \frac{1}{6} \log \left( \frac{X_{1}X_{2}}{X_{1} + X_{2})^{2}} \right) + \text{const.}$$
(3.55)

Since they were working in the microscopic fermion field theory (2.11), they were able to determine the additive constant for  $L \to \infty$ . However the constant can depend on the system size L so we cannot use their results to fix the constant in the general L case. Often in two-dimensional string theory a cut-off is introduced for the inverted oscillator potential which comes from the potential U(x) before the double-scaling limit. The cut-off is at a distance  $x_R \sim \frac{1}{g} \sim N$  so at large N it is effectively not there. Since our results are valid for finite L we can also probe the region close to the cut-off or directly do the computation for the potential U(x).

# 3.3 Reduced density matrix for n < N eigenvalues

The one-particle density matrix in the fermionic field theory 2.11 is computed by the twopoint function of the fermion field [85, 111, 112]:

$$g_1(x, x') \equiv \langle \Psi^{\dagger}(x)\Psi(x')\rangle. \qquad (3.56)$$

We have seen that the fermionic operators  $\Psi, \Psi^{\dagger}$  can be expanded as an infinite sum of CFT primary operators and their descendants consistent with the symmetries. In particular,  $\Psi, \Psi^{\dagger}$  corresponds to vertex operators  $\mathcal{V}_{p,\pm 1}$  and their derivatives. Considering only the most relevant most relevant operator we have:

$$\Psi^{\dagger}(x) \approx A_{\Psi^{\dagger}, \mathcal{V}_{0,1}} \rho_0(x)^{1/4} \mathcal{V}_{0,1}(x), \qquad (3.57)$$

where the dimensionless coefficient is given by

$$|A_{\Psi^{\dagger},\mathcal{V}_{0,1}}|^2 = \frac{G^4(3/2)}{\sqrt{2\pi}}.$$
(3.58)

The one-eigenvalue reduced density matrix is then given, at leading order in the hydrodynamic effective theory simply by a two-point function of vertex operators:

$$g_1(x, x') = |A_{\psi, \mathcal{V}_{0,-1}}|^2 \rho_0(x)^{1/4} \rho_0(x')^{1/4} \langle \mathcal{V}_{0,1}(x), \mathcal{V}_{0,-1}(x') \rangle_{\text{CFT}}.$$
(3.59)

We make use of coordinates X(x) such that the geometry is conformally flat. We map the correlator to the flat space infinite strip:

$$\left\langle \mathcal{V}_{0,1}(x), \mathcal{V}_{0,1}(x') \right\rangle_g = \left(\frac{dX}{dx}\right)^{1/4} \left(\frac{dX}{dx}\right)^{1/4} \left\langle \mathcal{V}_{0,1}(X), \mathcal{V}_{0,1}(X') \right\rangle_{flat}.$$
 (3.60)

The two-point function of vertex operators on an infinite strip  $(0, L) \times \mathbb{R}$  is known to be:

$$\left\langle \mathcal{V}_{0,1}(X), \mathcal{V}_{0,1}(X') \right\rangle_{CFT, flat} = \frac{\left| \sin\left(\frac{\pi X}{L}\right) \sin\left(\frac{\pi X'}{L}\right) \right|^{1/4}}{\left| \frac{2L}{\pi} \sin\left(\frac{\pi (X-X')}{2L}\right) \sin\left(\frac{\pi (X+X')}{2L}\right) \right|^{1/2}}.$$
 (3.61)

We arrive at the following result for the one-eigenvalue density matrix:

$$g_1(x, x') = \frac{|A_{\psi, \mathcal{V}_{0, -1}}|^2}{\sqrt{\pi}} \frac{\left(\sin\left(\frac{\pi X}{L}\right)\sin\left(\frac{\pi X'}{L}\right)\right)^{1/4}}{\left|\frac{2L}{\pi}\sin\left(\frac{\pi (X-X')}{2L}\right)\sin\left(\frac{\pi (X+X')}{2L}\right)\right|^{1/2}}.$$
(3.62)

We can easily generalize this result to obtain the n-eigenvalue density matrix:

$$g_{n}(\{x\},\{x'\}) = \frac{|A_{\psi,\mathcal{V}_{0,-1}}|^{2n}}{\pi^{n/2}} \prod_{i=1}^{n} \left| \sin\left(\pi \frac{X_{i}}{L}\right) \sin\left(\pi \frac{X_{i}'}{L}\right) \right|^{\frac{1}{4}} \times \frac{\prod_{k(3.63)$$

For a double scaled matrix model  $L = \infty$ , the one-eigenvalue density matrix is given by:

$$g_1(x,x') = \frac{\sqrt{2}|A_{\psi,\mathcal{V}_{0,-1}}|^2}{\sqrt{\pi}} \frac{|XX'|^{1/4}}{|(X-X')(X+X')|^{1/2}},$$
(3.64)

writing it explicitly in terms of the eigenvalues we have:

$$g_{1}(E,E') = \frac{\sqrt{2}|A_{\psi,\mathcal{V}_{0,-1}}|^{2}}{\sqrt{\pi}} \frac{\left| \left( \int_{E_{L}}^{E} \frac{dE''}{\rho_{0}(E'')} \right) \left( \int_{E_{L}}^{E'} \frac{dE''}{\rho_{0}(E'')} \right) \right|^{1/4}}{\left| \left( \int_{E}^{E'} \frac{dE''}{\rho_{0}(E'')} \right) \left( \int_{E_{L}}^{E} \frac{dE''}{\rho_{0}(E'')} + \int_{E_{L}}^{E'} \frac{dE''}{\rho_{0}(E'')} \right) \right|^{1/2}},$$
(3.65)

Approximating the integrals by assuming an almost constant density  $\int_{E_L}^{E} \frac{dE'}{\rho_0(E')} \approx \frac{E-E_L}{\rho_0(E)}$  we obtain:

$$g_1(E, E') \approx \sqrt{2} |A_{\psi, \mathcal{V}_{0,-1}}|^2 \frac{|\rho_0(E)\rho_0(E')(E-E_L)(E'-E_L)|^{1/4}}{|E'-E|^{1/2}|E+E'-2E_L|^{1/2}}.$$
(3.66)

In the limit of RMT universality  $|E - E'| \ll 1$  we have the simple expression:

$$g_1(E, E') \approx |A_{\psi, \mathcal{V}_{0,-1}}|^2 \frac{|\rho_0(E)\rho_0(E')|^{1/4}}{|E - E'|^{1/2}}.$$
 (3.67)

. . .

In the double scaling limit  $L = \infty$  the *n*-eigenvalue density matrix is:

$$g_n(\{x\},\{x'\}) = |A_{\psi,\mathcal{V}_{0,-1}}|^{2n} \left(\frac{2}{\pi}\right)^{n/2} \prod_{i=1}^n |X_i X_i'|^{1/4} \times \frac{\prod_{k < l} |(X_k^2 - X_l^2)(X_k'^2 - X_l'^2)|^{1/2}}{\prod_{i,j} |(X_i^2 - X_j'^2)|^{1/2}}.$$
(3.68)

The factors of L cancel exactly.

We recognize the Vandermonde determinant  $\Delta(X^2) = \prod_{i < j} (X_i^2 - X_j^2)$  of the matrix  $X_i^{2(j-1)}$ :

$$g_n(\{x\},\{x'\}) = |A_{\psi,\mathcal{V}_{0,-1}}|^{2n} \left(\frac{2}{\pi}\right)^{n/2} \prod_{i=1}^n |X_i X_i'|^{1/4} \times \frac{|\Delta(X^2)\Delta(X'^2)|^{1/2}}{\prod_{i,j} |(X_i - X_j')(X_i + X_j')|^{1/2}}.$$
 (3.69)

To obtain the expression in terms of the eigenvalues it is again enough to substitute  $x_i = E_i$ and  $X_i = \int_{E_L}^{E_i} \frac{dE}{\pi \rho_0(E)}$ . Approximating the integrals by assuming an almost constant density  $\int_{E_L}^{E} \frac{dE'}{\rho_0(E')} \approx \frac{E - E_L}{\rho_0(E)}$  we obtain:

$$g_{n}(\{E\},\{E'\}) \approx |A_{\psi,\mathcal{V}_{0,-1}}|^{2n} 2^{n/2} \prod_{i=1}^{n} \left| \frac{(E_{i} - E_{L})(E'_{i} - E_{L})}{\rho_{0}(E_{i})\rho_{0}(E'_{i})} \right|^{1/4} \prod_{i,j} \left| \frac{(E_{i} - E_{L})^{2}}{\rho_{0}(E_{i})^{2}} - \frac{(E'_{j} - E_{L})^{2}}{\rho_{0}(E'_{j})^{2}} \right|^{-1/2} \prod_{k

$$(3.70)$$$$

These expressions have been checked against numerical simulations performed via Density Matrix Renormalization Group (DMRG) methods for harmonic and double-well potentials in [85]. The hydrodynamic CFT accurately matches the numerical results already for N = 15 and improves as  $N \gg 1$ .

#### 4 Open questions and future work

We conclude with several questions and possibilities for future work.

Universe field theory. It seems possible to think of Matrix Quantum Mechanics as a universe field theory for JT gravity. We can define an operator  $\hat{Z}(\beta)$  given by:

$$\hat{Z}(\beta) = \int dE e^{-\beta E} \hat{\rho}(E).$$
(4.1)

This operator creates a spacetime with a boundary of length  $\beta$  and gives a realization of the operators acting on the Hilbert space of baby universes discussed in [113–115]. In particular, understanding the connection between the universe field theory defined by MQM and the one proposed in [114, 115] is an interesting prospect which we plan to investigate further. From this point of view, the time t in MQM corresponds to the time evolution  $e^{i\mathcal{H}_{BU}t}$  generated by the third quantised Hamiltonian  $\mathcal{H}_{BU}$  on the baby universe Hilbert space. This Hamiltonian should then be identified with the Hamiltonian of the MQM in eq. (2.6).

Similarly to  $\hat{Z}(\beta)$ , the eigenvalue wavefunction  $\psi_N(E_1 \dots E_N)$  and the reduced density matrix  $g_n(E, E')$  describe the Wheeler-DeWitt wavefunction of universes with specified boundaries. It would be interesting to understand better the implications of the reduced density matrix in this context. In two-dimensional string theory the operators  $\hat{Z}(\beta)$  are known as loop operators and their third quantised interpretation in the c = 1 matrix model has been discussed in [52].

**Out-of-equilibrium spectral density**  $\rho_0(E, t)$ . We have only considered fluctuations of the eigenvalues around an equilibrium spectral density  $\rho_0(E)$  which is time independent. In MQM, the matrix H(t) will evolve in time, thus it is natural to consider a time-dependent density  $\rho_0(E, t)$ . In the hydrodynamic description this corresponds to out-of-equilibrium physics. In two-dimensional string theory the time t corresponds to the time direction in target space [8]. It would be interesting to understand if there is a physical interpretation of time t in connection with JT gravity. This time variable is different from the time  $\tau$  coming from analytical continuation of the Euclidean boundary circle  $\beta \rightarrow \beta + i\tau$ . It would be interesting to understand out-of-equilibrium evolution of the density of eigenvalues in terms of bulk physics, as a toy model of black hole dynamics and evaporation. One could consider coupling the system to a bath or performing a quench and computing the entanglement entropy as a function of time to see if one obtains the desired Page curve behaviour. The hydrodynamic approach could also be useful for studying time-dependent backgrounds in two-dimensional string theory as in [116]. More recently quantum quenches in the c = 1matrix model and their string theory interpretation were considered in [117, 118].

**Topological recursion in MQM.** The duality between JT gravity and a matrix integral was established at all orders in  $\frac{1}{N}$  thanks to topological recursion [3, 28, 119]. It would then be good to understand topological recursion from the point of view of MQM. In particular, the  $\frac{1}{N} \sim \hbar$  corrections in MQM are given by higher orders in the WKB expansion of the eigenvalue wavefunction  $\psi(E)$ . It has been shown, for certain classes of spectral curves, that the WKB expansion of an associated quantum mechanical system satisfies topological recursion [120].<sup>12</sup> This connection between WKB and topological recursion might shed light on MQM and its *one-time-point* reduction to the matrix integral dual to JT gravity.

Finite temperature and non-singlet sector. We can consider matrix quantum mechanics at finite temperature by compactifying the time direction t with period  $2\pi R$  (see sections 8, 9 and 10 of [8]). It is well known that a Berezinskii-Kosterlitz-Thouless (BKT) phase transition takes place: for  $R < R_{BKT}$  vortices condense and the non-singlet degrees of freedom dominate the free energy [79–82]. The physics of the non-singlet sector is very rich, involving 2D black holes and long strings [45, 121, 122]. Thus it would be interesting to understand the transition by incorporating vortices into the hydrodynamic effective theory. Moreover, at high temperatures  $R \rightarrow 0$ , fluctuations along the thermal circle are suppressed and we recover a 0-dimensional matrix integral with potential V(H). If we consider the case of JT gravity, this proposes a different interpretation of the matrix integral dual to JT gravity as a high temperature limit of Matrix Quantum Mechanics.

#### Acknowledgments

We would like to thank Bruno Balthazar, Shaun Hampton, Vladimir Kazakov, Pierfrancesco Urbani and Takato Yoshimura for useful discussions and comments on the manuscript. GDU's research is supported by ERC Starting Grant 853507. GDU would like to thank École Normale Supérieure, where this project started, for previous support in the form of a LABEX ENS-ICFP scholarship.

**Open Access.** This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY 4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.

## References

- G. Livan, M. Novaes and P. Vivo, Introduction to Random Matrices Theory and Practice, vol. 26, Springer (2018). arXiv:1712.07903 [DOI:10.48550/arXiv.1712.07903].
- [2] D. Anninos and B. Mühlmann, Notes on matrix models (matrix musings), J. Stat. Mech. 2008 (2020) 083109 [arXiv:2004.01171] [INSPIRE].
- [3] B. Eynard, T. Kimura and S. Ribault, Random matrices, arXiv:1510.04430 [INSPIRE].
- [4] G. Akemann, J. Baik and P. Di Francesco, The Oxford Handbook of Random Matrix Theory, Oxford University Press (2011) [INSPIRE].
- [5] M. Mehta, Random Matrices, Elsevier Science (2004).
- [6] J. Feinberg and A. Zee, Renormalizing rectangles and other topics in random matrix theory, J. Statist. Phys. 87 (1997) 473 [cond-mat/9609190] [INSPIRE].
- [7] V. Kazakov, Bosonic strings and string field theories in one-dimensional target space, in Cargese Study Institute: Random Surfaces, Quantum Gravity and Strings, (1990) pp. 269–306.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup>The class of spectral curves for which this has been shown does not include JT gravity's spectral curve but it does include the Airy case  $\rho(E) = \sqrt{E}$ .

- [8] I.R. Klebanov, String theory in two-dimensions, in Spring School on String Theory and Quantum Gravity (to be followed by Workshop), (1991) pp. 30–101.
- [9] E.J. Martinec, Matrix models and 2D string theory, in NATO Advanced Study Institute: Marie Curie Training Course: Applications of Random Matrices in Physics, (2004) pp. 403–457.
- [10] J.A. Harvey and J. Polchinski, in proceedings of *Theoretical Advanced Study Institute* (*TASI 92*): From Black Holes and Strings to Particles, Boulder, U.S.A., 1–26 June 1992, World Scientific, Singapore, Singapore (1993) [INSPIRE].
- [11] J. Polchinski, What is string theory?, in NATO Advanced Study Institute: Les Houches Summer School, Session 62: Fluctuating Geometries in Statistical Mechanics and Field Theory, (1994), hep-th/9411028 [INSPIRE].
- [12] S.R. Das and A. Jevicki, String Field Theory and Physical Interpretation of D = 1 Strings, Mod. Phys. Lett. A 5 (1990) 1639 [INSPIRE].
- [13] P. Di Francesco, P.H. Ginsparg and J. Zinn-Justin, 2-D Gravity and random matrices, Phys. Rept. 254 (1995) 1 [hep-th/9306153] [INSPIRE].
- [14] Y. Nakayama, Liouville field theory: A Decade after the revolution, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 19 (2004) 2771 [hep-th/0402009] [INSPIRE].
- [15] F. Haake, Quantum Signatures of Chaos, Physics and astronomy online library, Springer (2001).
- [16] K. Efetov, Supersymmetry in disorder and chaos, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, U.K. (2012) [INSPIRE].
- [17] G. 't Hooft, A Planar Diagram Theory for Strong Interactions, Nucl. Phys. B 72 (1974) 461 [INSPIRE].
- [18] J.M. Maldacena, The Large N limit of superconformal field theories and supergravity, Adv. Theor. Math. Phys. 2 (1998) 231 [hep-th/9711200] [INSPIRE].
- [19] E. Witten, Anti-de Sitter space and holography, Adv. Theor. Math. Phys. 2 (1998) 253
   [hep-th/9802150] [INSPIRE].
- [20] S.S. Gubser, I.R. Klebanov and A.M. Polyakov, Gauge theory correlators from noncritical string theory, Phys. Lett. B 428 (1998) 105 [hep-th/9802109] [INSPIRE].
- [21] S. Sachdev and J. Ye, Gapless spin fluid ground state in a random, quantum Heisenberg magnet, Phys. Rev. Lett. 70 (1993) 3339 [cond-mat/9212030] [INSPIRE].
- [22] A. Kitaev, A simple model of quantum holography, http://online.kitp.ucsb.edu/online/entangled15/, in KITP strings seminar and Entanglement 2015 program, 12 Feb., 7 April and 27 May 2015.
- [23] A. Almheiri and J. Polchinski, Models of AdS<sub>2</sub> backreaction and holography, JHEP 11 (2015) 014 [arXiv:1402.6334] [INSPIRE].
- [24] J. Maldacena and D. Stanford, Remarks on the Sachdev-Ye-Kitaev model, Phys. Rev. D 94 (2016) 106002 [arXiv:1604.07818] [INSPIRE].
- [25] A. Kitaev and S.J. Suh, The soft mode in the Sachdev-Ye-Kitaev model and its gravity dual, JHEP 05 (2018) 183 [arXiv:1711.08467] [INSPIRE].
- [26] J.S. Cotler et al., Erratum to: Black holes and random matrices, JHEP 2018 (2018) 002.

- [27] P. Saad, S.H. Shenker and D. Stanford, A semiclassical ramp in SYK and in gravity, arXiv:1806.06840 [INSPIRE].
- [28] P. Saad, S.H. Shenker and D. Stanford, JT gravity as a matrix integral, arXiv:1903.11115 [INSPIRE].
- [29] V.A. Kazakov, The Appearance of Matter Fields from Quantum Fluctuations of 2D Gravity, Mod. Phys. Lett. A 4 (1989) 2125 [INSPIRE].
- [30] M. Staudacher, The Yang-lee Edge Singularity on a Dynamical Planar Random Surface, Nucl. Phys. B 336 (1990) 349 [INSPIRE].
- [31] N. Seiberg and D. Shih, Minimal string theory, Comptes Rendus Physique 6 (2005) 165 [hep-th/0409306] [INSPIRE].
- [32] T.G. Mertens and G.J. Turiaci, Solvable Models of Quantum Black Holes: A Review on Jackiw-Teitelboim Gravity, arXiv:2210.10846 [INSPIRE].
- [33] C.V. Johnson, The Microstate Physics of JT Gravity and Supergravity, arXiv:2201.11942 [INSPIRE].
- [34] D. Harlow and D. Jafferis, The Factorization Problem in Jackiw-Teitelboim Gravity, JHEP
   02 (2020) 177 [arXiv:1804.01081] [INSPIRE].
- [35] S.R. Das, A. Ghosh, A. Jevicki and K. Suzuki, Space-Time in the SYK Model, JHEP 07 (2018) 184 [arXiv:1712.02725] [INSPIRE].
- [36] E. Brézin, C. Itzykson, G. Parisi and J. B. Zuber, *Planar diagrams, Commun. Math. Phys.* 59 (1978) 35.
- [37] P. Saad, S.H. Shenker, D. Stanford and S. Yao, Wormholes without averaging, arXiv:2103.16754 [INSPIRE].
- [38] V.A. Kazakov and A.A. Migdal, *Recent Progress in the Theory of Noncritical Strings*, *Nucl. Phys. B* **311** (1988) 171 [INSPIRE].
- [39] B. Balthazar, V.A. Rodriguez and X. Yin, The c = 1 string theory S-matrix revisited, JHEP 04 (2019) 145 [arXiv:1705.07151] [INSPIRE].
- [40] B. Balthazar, V.A. Rodriguez and X. Yin, Long String Scattering in c = 1 String Theory, JHEP 01 (2019) 173 [arXiv:1810.07233] [INSPIRE].
- [41] B. Balthazar, V.A. Rodriguez and X. Yin, ZZ instantons and the non-perturbative dual of c = 1 string theory, JHEP 05 (2023) 048 [arXiv:1907.07688] [INSPIRE].
- [42] B. Balthazar, V.A. Rodriguez and X. Yin, Multi-instanton calculus in c = 1 string theory, JHEP 05 (2023) 050 [arXiv:1912.07170] [INSPIRE].
- [43] B. Balthazar, V.A. Rodriguez and X. Yin, The S-matrix of 2D type 0B string theory. Part I. Perturbation theory revisited, JHEP 05 (2023) 234 [arXiv:2201.05621] [INSPIRE].
- [44] B. Balthazar, V.A. Rodriguez and X. Yin, The S-matrix of 2D type 0B string theory. Part II. D-instanton effects, JHEP 05 (2023) 235 [arXiv:2204.01747] [INSPIRE].
- [45] J.L. Karczmarek, J.M. Maldacena and A. Strominger, Black hole non-formation in the matrix model, JHEP 01 (2006) 039 [hep-th/0411174] [INSPIRE].
- [46] P. Betzios and O. Papadoulaki, FZZT branes and non-singlets of matrix quantum mechanics, JHEP 07 (2020) 157 [arXiv:1711.04369] [INSPIRE].

- [47] P. Betzios, N. Gaddam and O. Papadoulaki, The Black Hole S-Matrix from Quantum Mechanics, JHEP 11 (2016) 131 [arXiv:1607.07885] [INSPIRE].
- [48] P. Betzios and O. Papadoulaki, Microstates of a 2d Black Hole in string theory, JHEP 01 (2023) 028 [arXiv:2210.11484] [INSPIRE].
- [49] A. Ahmadain, A. Frenkel, K. Ray and R.M. Soni, Boundary Description of Microstates of the Two-Dimensional Black Hole, arXiv:2210.11493 [INSPIRE].
- [50] T.G. Mertens and G.J. Turiaci, Liouville quantum gravity holography, JT and matrices, JHEP 01 (2021) 073 [arXiv:2006.07072] [INSPIRE].
- [51] T. Banks, Microscopic Models of Linear Dilaton Gravity and Their Semi-classical Approximations, arXiv:2005.09479 [INSPIRE].
- [52] P. Betzios and O. Papadoulaki, Liouville theory and Matrix models: A Wheeler DeWitt perspective, JHEP 09 (2020) 125 [arXiv:2004.00002] [INSPIRE].
- [53] K. Suzuki and T. Takayanagi, JT gravity limit of Liouville CFT and matrix model, JHEP 11 (2021) 137 [arXiv:2108.12096] [INSPIRE].
- [54] A. Sen, D-instantons, string field theory and two dimensional string theory, JHEP 11 (2021) 061 [arXiv:2012.11624] [INSPIRE].
- [55] A. Sen,  $Divergent \implies complex \ amplitudes \ in \ two \ dimensional \ string \ theory, JHEP \ 02 (2021) \ 086 \ [arXiv:2003.12076] \ [INSPIRE].$
- [56] A. Sen, Fixing an Ambiguity in Two Dimensional String Theory Using String Field Theory, JHEP 03 (2020) 005 [arXiv:1908.02782] [INSPIRE].
- [57] D.S. Eniceicu et al., The ZZ annulus one-point function in non-critical string theory: A string field theory analysis, JHEP 12 (2022) 151 [arXiv:2210.11473] [INSPIRE].
- [58] J. Chakravarty and A. Sen, Normalization of D instanton amplitudes in two dimensional type 0B string theory, JHEP 02 (2023) 170 [arXiv:2207.07138] [INSPIRE].
- [59] D.S. Eniceicu, R. Mahajan, C. Murdia and A. Sen, Multi-instantons in minimal string theory and in matrix integrals, JHEP 10 (2022) 065 [arXiv:2206.13531] [INSPIRE].
- [60] A. Sen, Infrared finite semi-inclusive cross section in two dimensional type 0B string theory, JHEP 04 (2023) 101 [arXiv:2208.07385] [INSPIRE].
- [61] D.S. Eniceicu, R. Mahajan, C. Murdia and A. Sen, Normalization of ZZ instanton amplitudes in minimal string theory, JHEP 07 (2022) 139 [arXiv:2202.03448] [INSPIRE].
- [62] S.A. Hartnoll and E. Mazenc, Entanglement entropy in two dimensional string theory, Phys. Rev. Lett. 115 (2015) 121602 [arXiv:1504.07985] [INSPIRE].
- [63] S. Ryu and T. Takayanagi, Holographic derivation of entanglement entropy from AdS/CFT, Phys. Rev. Lett. 96 (2006) 181602 [hep-th/0603001] [INSPIRE].
- [64] M. Van Raamsdonk, Building up spacetime with quantum entanglement, Gen. Rel. Grav. 42 (2010) 2323 [arXiv:1005.3035] [INSPIRE].
- [65] E.A. Mazenc and D. Ranard, *Target space entanglement entropy*, *JHEP* **03** (2023) 111 [arXiv:1910.07449] [INSPIRE].
- [66] S.R. Das et al., Gauge invariant target space entanglement in D-brane holography, JHEP 04 (2021) 225 [arXiv:2011.13857] [INSPIRE].

- [67] S.R. Das, A. Kaushal, G. Mandal and S.P. Trivedi, Bulk Entanglement Entropy and Matrices, J. Phys. A 53 (2020) 444002 [arXiv:2004.00613] [INSPIRE].
- [68] V. Gautam, M. Hanada, A. Jevicki and C. Peng, *Matrix entanglement*, *JHEP* 01 (2023) 003 [arXiv:2204.06472] [INSPIRE].
- [69] S. Sugishita, Target space entanglement in quantum mechanics of fermions and matrices, JHEP 08 (2021) 046 [arXiv:2105.13726] [INSPIRE].
- [70] A. Tsuchiya and K. Yamashiro, Target space entanglement in a matrix model for the bubbling geometry, JHEP 04 (2022) 086 [arXiv:2201.06871] [INSPIRE].
- [71] A. Frenkel and S.A. Hartnoll, Entanglement in the Quantum Hall Matrix Model, JHEP 05 (2022) 130 [arXiv:2111.05967] [INSPIRE].
- [72] S.R. Das, S. Hampton and S. Liu, Entanglement entropy and phase space density: lowest Landau levels and 1/2 BPS states, JHEP 06 (2022) 046 [arXiv:2201.08330] [INSPIRE].
- [73] J. Dubail, J.-M. Stéphan, J. Viti and P. Calabrese, Conformal Field Theory for Inhomogeneous One-dimensional Quantum Systems: the Example of Non-Interacting Fermi Gases, SciPost Phys. 2 (2017) 002 [arXiv:1606.04401] [INSPIRE].
- [74] O.A. Castro-Alvaredo, B. Doyon and T. Yoshimura, Emergent hydrodynamics in integrable quantum systems out of equilibrium, Phys. Rev. X 6 (2016) 041065 [arXiv:1605.07331]
   [INSPIRE].
- [75] B. Bertini, M. Collura, J. De Nardis and M. Fagotti, Transport in Out-of-Equilibrium XXZ Chains: Exact Profiles of Charges and Currents, Phys. Rev. Lett. 117 (2016) 207201 [arXiv:1605.09790] [INSPIRE].
- [76] A. Jevicki and B. Sakita, The Quantum Collective Field Method and Its Application to the Planar Limit, Nucl. Phys. B 165 (1980) 511 [INSPIRE].
- [77] S.R. Das, A. Jevicki and J. Zheng, Finiteness of entanglement entropy in collective field theory, JHEP 12 (2022) 052 [arXiv:2209.04880] [INSPIRE].
- S.R. Das, Geometric entropy of nonrelativistic fermions and two-dimensional strings, Phys. Rev. D 51 (1995) 6901 [hep-th/9501090] [INSPIRE].
- [79] D.J. Gross and I.R. Klebanov, Vortices and the nonsinglet sector of the c = 1 matrix model, Nucl. Phys. B 354 (1991) 459 [INSPIRE].
- [80] D.J. Gross and I.R. Klebanov, One-dimensional string theory on a circle, Nucl. Phys. B 344 (1990) 475 [INSPIRE].
- [81] Z. Yang, Compactified D=1 string models, Phys. Lett. B 243 (1990) 365 [INSPIRE].
- [82] D. Boulatov and V. Kazakov, One-dimensional string theory with vortices as the upside down matrix oscillator, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 8 (1993) 809 [hep-th/0012228] [INSPIRE].
- [83] G.W. Moore, Double scaled field theory at c = 1, Nucl. Phys. B 368 (1992) 557 [INSPIRE].
- [84] J. Dubail, Three lectures on classical and quantum hydrodynamics applied to trapped 1d quantum gases, in GGI lectures on Statistical Field Theories, (2019).
- [85] Y. Brun and J. Dubail, One-particle density matrix of trapped one-dimensional impenetrable bosons from conformal invariance, SciPost Phys. 2 (2017) 012 [arXiv:1701.02248].
- [86] Y. Brun and J. Dubail, The Inhomogeneous Gaussian Free Field, with application to ground state correlations of trapped 1d Bose gases, SciPost Phys. 4 (2018) 037 [arXiv:1712.05262].

- [87] B. Doyon, Lecture notes on Generalised Hydrodynamics, SciPost Phys. Lect. Notes 18 (2020) 1 [arXiv:1912.08496] [INSPIRE].
- [88] T. Giamarchi, *Quantum physics in one dimension*, vol. 121, Clarendon press (2003).
- [89] A. Altland and J. Sonner, Late time physics of holographic quantum chaos, SciPost Phys. 11 (2021) 034 [arXiv:2008.02271] [INSPIRE].
- [90] V.E. Korepin, N.M. Bogoliubov and A.G. Izergin, Quantum Inverse Scattering Method and Correlation Functions, Cambridge Monographs on Mathematical Physics, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge (1993) [D0I:10.1017/CB09780511628832] [INSPIRE].
- [91] Y. Castin, Basic theory tools for degenerate Fermi gases, cond-mat/0612613
   [DOI:10.48550/arXiv.cond-mat/0612613].
- [92] D.S. Dean, P. Le Doussal, S.N. Majumdar and G. Schehr, Noninteracting fermions at finite temperature in a d-dimensional trap: Universal correlations, Phys. Rev. As 94 (2016) 063622 [arXiv:1609.04366].
- [93] B. Doyon, G. Perfetto, T. Sasamoto and T. Yoshimura, *Ballistic macroscopic fluctuation* theory, arXiv:2206.14167 [INSPIRE].
- [94] J. Dubail, J.-M. Stéphan and P. Calabrese, Emergence of curved light-cones in a class of inhomogeneous Luttinger liquids, SciPost Phys. 3 (2017) 019 [arXiv:1705.00679].
- [95] F. Riggio et al., Gradient corrections to the local-density approximation in the one-dimensional Bose gas, Phys. Rev. As 106 (2022) 053309 [arXiv:2204.05658].
- [96] D.S. Dean, P.L. Doussal, S.N. Majumdar and G. Schehr, Noninteracting fermions in a trap and random matrix theory, J. Phys. A 52 (2019) 144006.
- [97] P. Calabrese and J. Cardy, Entanglement entropy and conformal field theory, J. Phys. A 42 (2009) 504005.
- [98] E. Witten, Why Does Quantum Field Theory In Curved Spacetime Make Sense? And What Happens To The Algebra of Observables In The Thermodynamic Limit?, arXiv:2112.11614 [INSPIRE].
- [99] E. Witten, APS Medal for Exceptional Achievement in Research: Invited article on entanglement properties of quantum field theory, Rev. Mod. Phys. 90 (2018) 045003
   [arXiv:1803.04993] [INSPIRE].
- [100] J.M. Maldacena, Eternal black holes in anti-de Sitter, JHEP 04 (2003) 021
   [hep-th/0106112] [INSPIRE].
- [101] J.-M. Schlenker and E. Witten, No ensemble averaging below the black hole threshold, JHEP 07 (2022) 143 [arXiv:2202.01372] [INSPIRE].
- [102] E. Witten, Gravity and the crossed product, JHEP 10 (2022) 008 [arXiv:2112.12828] [INSPIRE].
- [103] S. Leutheusser and H. Liu, Emergent times in holographic duality, arXiv:2112.12156 [INSPIRE].
- [104] V. Chandrasekaran, G. Penington and E. Witten, Large N algebras and generalized entropy, arXiv:2209.10454 [D0I:10.1007/JHEP04(2023)009] [INSPIRE].
- [105] H. Casini and M. Huerta, Entanglement entropy in free quantum field theory, J. Phys. A 42 (2009) 504007 [arXiv:0905.2562] [INSPIRE].

- [106] P. Di Francesco, P. Mathieu and D. Senechal, Conformal Field Theory, Springer-Verlag, New York (1997) [D0I:10.1007/978-1-4612-2256-9] [INSPIRE].
- [107] C.G. Callan Jr., E.J. Martinec, M.J. Perry and D. Friedan, Strings in Background Fields, Nucl. Phys. B 262 (1985) 593 [INSPIRE].
- [108] M. Natsuume and J. Polchinski, Gravitational scattering in the c = 1 matrix model, Nucl. Phys. B 424 (1994) 137 [hep-th/9402156] [INSPIRE].
- [109] M.R. Douglas et al., A New hat for the c=1 matrix model, in the proceedings of the From Fields to Strings: Circumnavigating Theoretical Physics: A Conference in Tribute to Ian Kogan, (2003), p. 1758–1827 [hep-th/0307195] [INSPIRE].
- [110] P. Calabrese, M. Mintchev and E. Vicari, Exact relations between particle fluctuations and entanglement in Fermi gases, EPL 98 (2012) 20003 [arXiv:1111.4836] [INSPIRE].
- [111] A. Abrikosov, L. Gorkov, I. Dzyaloshinski and R. Silverman, Methods of Quantum Field Theory in Statistical Physics, Dover Books on Physics, Dover Publications (2012).
- [112] F.D.M. Haldane, Effective Harmonic-Fluid Approach to Low-Energy Properties of One-Dimensional Quantum Fluids, Phys. Rev. Lett. 47 (1981) 1840 [INSPIRE].
- [113] D. Marolf and H. Maxfield, Transcending the ensemble: baby universes, spacetime wormholes, and the order and disorder of black hole information, JHEP 08 (2020) 044
   [arXiv:2002.08950] [INSPIRE].
- [114] B. Post, J. van der Heijden and E. Verlinde, A universe field theory for JT gravity, JHEP
   05 (2022) 118 [arXiv:2201.08859] [INSPIRE].
- [115] A. Altland et al., Quantum chaos in 2D gravity, arXiv: 2204.07583 [INSPIRE].
- [116] S.Y. Alexandrov, V.A. Kazakov and I.K. Kostov, Time dependent backgrounds of 2-D string theory, Nucl. Phys. B 640 (2002) 119 [hep-th/0205079] [INSPIRE].
- [117] S.R. Das, S. Hampton and S. Liu, Quantum quench in c = 1 matrix model and emergent space-times, JHEP 04 (2020) 107 [arXiv:1910.00123] [INSPIRE].
- [118] S.R. Das, S. Hampton and S. Liu, Quantum Quench in Non-relativistic Fermionic Field Theory: Harmonic traps and 2d String Theory, JHEP 08 (2019) 176 [arXiv:1903.07682]
   [INSPIRE].
- [119] M. Mirzakhani, Simple geodesics and weil-petersson volumes of moduli spaces of bordered riemann surfaces, Invent. math. 167 (2007) 179.
- [120] V. Bouchard and B. Eynard, Reconstructing WKB from topological recursion, arXiv:1606.04498 [D0I:10.5802/jep.58] [INSPIRE].
- [121] V. Kazakov, I.K. Kostov and D. Kutasov, A Matrix model for the two-dimensional black hole, Nucl. Phys. B 622 (2002) 141 [hep-th/0101011] [INSPIRE].
- [122] J.M. Maldacena, Long strings in two dimensional string theory and non-singlets in the matrix model, JHEP 09 (2005) 078 [hep-th/0503112] [INSPIRE].